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ITEM 5.     OTHER EVENTS.

            On February 15, 2001 Tanger Properties Limited Partnership (the
"Operating Partnership") completed an underwritten offering of $100,000,000 of
its 9-1/8% Senior Notes due February 2008 (the "Notes"). The Notes were
unconditionally guaranteed (the "Guarantee") by Tanger Factory Outlet Centers,
Inc. (the "Company"). The Notes and the Guarantee were issued under the shelf
registration statement (Registration No. 333-39365/333-39365-01) declared
effective by the Securities and Exchange Commission on November 3, 1997, a
Prospectus, dated January 31, 2001, and the related Prospectus Supplement,
dated February 9, 2001, relating to the offer and sale of the Notes and the
Guarantees by the Operating Partnership and the Company. The Notes were
priced to the public at 99.366% of their principal amount. The sale of the
Notes was underwritten by Merrill Lynch & Co., Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner
& Smith Incorporated and Banc of America Securities LLC pursuant to an
Underwriting Agreement and related Terms Agreement attached as Exhibits 1.1
and 1.2 hereto. The terms and conditions of the Notes and related matters are
set forth in the following documents: (i) the Indenture (the "Base
Indenture"), dated as of March 1, 1996, among the Operating Partnership, the
Company and State Street Bank and Trust Company, as Trustee, previously filed
as exhibit 1(a) to the registrants' Form 8-K dated January 31, 2001; and (ii)
the Third Supplemental Indenture, dated as of February 15, 2001, among the
Operating Partnership, the Company and State Street Bank and Trust Company,
as Trustee, filed as Exhibit 4.1 hereto.

ITEM 7.     FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND EXHIBITS.

            Exhibits.

      The exhibit listed in the following index relates to the Registration
Statement (No. 333-39365/333-39365-01) on Form S-3, as amended, of the
registrants and are filed herewith for incorporation by reference in such
Registration Statement.

Exhibit no.                                   Description



- -------------            -------------------------------------------------------

    1.1                 Underwriting Agreement, dated February 9, 2001 among
                        Tanger Properties Limited Partnership, Tanger Factory
                        Outlet Centers, Inc., Merrill, Lynch, Pierce, Fenner &
                        Smith Incorporated and Banc of America Securities LLC.

    1.2                 Terms Agreement, dated February 9, 2001 among Tanger
                        Properties Limited Partnership, Merrill, Lynch, Pierce,
                        Fenner & Smith Incorporated and Banc of America
                        Securities LLC.

    4.1                 Third Supplemental Indenture dated as of February 15,
                        2001, among Tanger Properties Limited Partnership,
                        Tanger Factory Outlet Centers, Inc. and State Street
                        Bank and Trust Company, as Trustee.

    4.2                 Form of 9-18% Senior Note due 2008 (attached as
                        Exhibit A to the Third Supplemental Indenture, filed
                        as Exhibit 4.1 to this Report).
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                                   SIGNATURES

      Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, each
of the registrants has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

Dated:  February 16, 2001

                              TANGER FACTORY OUTLET CENTERS, INC.

                              By:   /s/ Frank C. Marchisello Jr.
                                    --------------------------------------
                                    Frank C. Marchisello, Jr.
                                    Chief Financial Officer

                              TANGER PROPERTIES LIMITED PARTNERSHIP

                              By:   Tanger GP Trust, its sole general partner

                              By:   /s/ Frank C. Marchisello Jr.
                                    --------------------------------------
                                    Frank C. Marchisello, Jr.
                                    Treasurer
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                                                                     Exhibit 1.1

                      TANGER PROPERTIES LIMITED PARTNERSHIP

                                 Debt Securities

                             UNDERWRITING AGREEMENT
                             ----------------------

                                                                February 9, 2001

MERRILL LYNCH & CO.
Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith
            Incorporated
4 World Financial Center
New York, New York 10080

Ladies and Gentlemen:

      Tanger Properties Limited Partnership, a North Carolina limited
partnership (the "Operating Partnership"), proposes to issue and sell senior
debt securities (the "Senior Securities") or subordinated debt securities (the
"Subordinated Securities," and collectively with the Senior Securities, the
"Debt Securities"), or both, from time to time, in one or more offerings on
terms to be determined at the time of sale. If specified in the applicable Terms
Agreement (as defined below), the Underwritten Securities (as defined below)
will be unconditionally guaranteed as to payment of the principal thereof (and
premium, if any) and interest and Additional Amounts (as defined in the
applicable Indenture referred to below), if any, thereon pursuant to Guarantees
endorsed on such Underwritten Securities (each, a "Guarantee") by Tanger Factory
Outlet Centers, Inc., a North Carolina corporation (the "Company"). The Company
is the sole shareholder of Tanger GP Trust, a Maryland business trust (the "GP
Trust"). The GP Trust is the sole general partner of the Operating Partnership.
The Senior Securities and related Guarantees, if any, will be issued under an
Indenture, dated as of March 1, 1996 (as amended, modified and supplemented from
time to time, the "Senior Indenture"), among the Operating Partnership, the
Company and State Street Bank and Trust Company, as trustee thereunder (the
"Senior Trustee"), and the Subordinated Securities and related Guarantees, if
any, will be issued under an Indenture, to be dated on or prior to the date of
the first issuance of Subordinated Securities thereunder (as amended, modified
and supplemented from time to time, the "Subordinated Indenture," and
collectively with the Senior Indenture, the "Indentures"), among the Operating
Partnership, the Company and State Street Bank and Trust Company, as trustee
thereunder (the "Subordinated Trustee," and collectively with the Senior
Trustee, the "Trustees").

      Each series of Debt Securities may vary, as applicable, as to title, rank,
aggregate principal amount, stated maturity date, interest rate or formula and
timing of payments thereof, redemption and/or repayment provisions, sinking fund
requirements and any other variable terms which the applicable Indenture
contemplates. As used herein, "you" and "your," unless the context otherwise
requires, shall mean Merrill Lynch & Co., Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner &

Smith Incorporated, and any other co-managers identified in the applicable Terms
Agreement with respect to the Underwritten Securities purchased pursuant
thereto.

      Whenever the Operating Partnership determines to make an offering of Debt
Securities through you or through an underwriting syndicate managed by you, the
Operating Partnership will enter into an agreement (each, a "Terms Agreement"),
providing for the sale of such Debt Securities to, and the purchase and offering
thereof by, you and such other underwriters, if any, selected by you (the
"Underwriters," which term shall include you, whether acting alone or as a
member of an underwriting syndicate, and any Underwriter substituted pursuant to
Section 10 hereof). The Terms Agreement relating to an offering of Underwritten
Securities shall specify the rank and aggregate principal amount of Debt
Securities to be initially issued (the "Initial Underwritten Securities"), the
name of each Underwriter participating in such offering (subject to substitution
as provided in Section 10 hereof) and the name of each additional co-manager, if
any, participating in such offering, the principal amount of Initial
Underwritten Securities which each such Underwriter severally agrees to
purchase, whether such offering is on a fixed or variable price basis, the price
at which the Initial Underwritten Securities are to be purchased by the
Underwriters, the initial public offering price, if any, and the form, time,
date and place of delivery and payment for, and any other material variable
terms of, the Initial Underwritten Securities, as well as the applicability and
terms of any Guarantees. In addition, each Terms Agreement shall specify whether



the Operating Partnership has agreed to grant to the Underwriters an option to
purchase additional Debt Securities to cover over-allotments, if any, and the
aggregate principal amount of Debt Securities subject to such option (the
"Option Securities"). As used herein, the term "Underwritten Securities" shall
include the Initial Underwritten Securities and all or any portion of any Option
Securities. The Terms Agreement, which shall be substantially in the form of
Exhibit A hereto, may take the form of an exchange of any standard form of
written telecommunication between you and the Operating Partnership. Each
offering of Underwritten Securities through you or through an underwriting
syndicate managed by you will be governed by this Underwriting Agreement, as
supplemented by the applicable Terms Agreement.

      The Operating Partnership and the Company have filed with the Securities
and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") three registration statements on Form
S-3 (Nos. 33-99736/33-99736-01, 333-03526/333-03526-01 and
333-39365/333-39365-01), for the registration of the Debt Securities of the
Operating Partnership and the Guarantees, common shares, warrants to purchase
common shares, preferred shares and depositary shares of the Company under the
Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "1933 Act"), the offering thereof from
time to time in accordance with Rule 415 of the rules and regulations of the
Commission under the 1933 Act (the "1933 Act Regulations"), and each such
registration statement has been declared effective by the Commission. The
Operating Partnership and the Company have filed such post-effective amendments
thereto as may have been required prior to the execution of the applicable Terms
Agreement, and each such post-effective amendment has been declared effective by
the Commission, and the Indentures have been qualified under the Trust Indenture
Act of 1939, as amended (the "1939 Act"). Such registration statements (as so
amended, if applicable), including the information, if any, deemed to be a part
thereof pursuant to Rule 434 of the 1933 Act Regulations (the "Rule 434
Information"), are collectively referred to herein as the "Registration
Statement"; and the prospectus and the prospectus supplement relating to the
offering of the Underwritten Securities, in the forms first furnished to the
Underwriters by the
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Operating Partnership for use in connection with the offering of the
Underwritten Securities, are collectively referred to herein as the
"Prospectus"; provided, however, that all references to the "Registration
Statement" and the "Prospectus" shall also be deemed to include all documents
incorporated therein by reference pursuant to the Securities Exchange Act of
1934, as amended (the "1934 Act"), prior to the execution of the applicable
Terms Agreement; provided, further, that if the Operating Partnership and the
Company file a registration statement with the Commission pursuant to Rule
462(b) of the 1933 Act Regulations (the "Rule 462(b) Registration Statement"),
then all references to the "Registration Statement" shall also be deemed to
include the Rule 462(b) Registration Statement; and provided, further, that if
the Operating Partnership and the Company elect to rely upon Rule 434 of the
1933 Act Regulations, then all references to the "Prospectus" shall also be
deemed to include the final prospectus or preliminary prospectus, as the case
may be, and the term sheet or abbreviated term sheet, as the case may be (the
"Term Sheet"), taken together, in the form first furnished to the Underwriters
by the Operating Partnership in reliance on Rule 434 of the 1933 Act
Regulations, and all references herein to the date of the Prospectus shall mean
the date of the Terms Agreement. A "Preliminary Prospectus" shall be deemed to
refer to any prospectus used after the effectiveness of the Registration
Statement and prior to the execution and delivery of the applicable Terms
Agreement that omitted information to be included upon pricing in the form of a
prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) of the 1933 Act
Regulations. For purposes of this Underwriting Agreement, all references to the
Registration Statement, Prospectus, Term Sheet or Preliminary Prospectus or to
any amendment or supplement to any of the foregoing shall be deemed to include
any copy filed with the Commission pursuant to its Electronic Data Gathering,
Analysis and Retrieval system ("EDGAR").

      All references in this Underwriting Agreement to financial statements and
schedules and other information which is "contained," "included," "stated" or
"described" in the Registration Statement, the Preliminary Prospectus or the
Prospectus (and all other references of like import) shall be deemed to mean and
include all such financial statements and schedules and other information which
is or is deemed to be incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement,
the Preliminary Prospectus or the Prospectus, as the case may be; and all
references in this Underwriting Agreement to amendments or supplements to the
Registration Statement, the Preliminary Prospectus or the Prospectus shall be
deemed to include the filing of any document under the 1934 Act which is or is
deemed to be incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement, the
Preliminary Prospectus or the Prospectus, as the case may be.

      Section 1.  REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES.

      (a) The Operating Partnership severally represents and warrants to you,
and, if applicable, to an Underwriter acting in its capacity as a "qualified
independent underwriter" within the meaning of Rule 2720 of the Conduct Rules of
the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. (the "NASD") with respect



to the offering and sale of the Underwritten Securities, such Underwriter is
referred to herein as the "Independent Underwriter," as to matters relating to
the Operating Partnership, and the Company severally represents and warrants to
you, the Independent Underwriter, if any, and to each other Underwriter named in
the applicable Terms Agreement, as of the date thereof, as of the Closing Time
(as defined below) and, if applicable, as of each Date of Delivery (as defined
below) (in each case, a "Representation Date"), as follows:
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                  (i) The Registration Statement and the Prospectus, and each
            amendment or supplement thereto at the time the Registration
            Statement (including any Rule 462(b) Registration Statement) or any
            post-effective amendment became effective and at each time
            thereafter on which the Operating Partnership or the Company filed
            an Annual Report on Form 10-K with the Commission, complied, and as
            of each Representation Date will comply, in all material respects
            with the requirements of the 1933 Act and the 1933 Act Regulations
            and the 1939 Act; the Registration Statement and each post-effective
            amendment thereto, at the time the Registration Statement or any
            such post-effective amendment became effective and at each time
            thereafter on which the Operating Partnership or the Company filed
            an Annual Report on Form 10-K with the Commission, did not, and as
            of each Representation Date, and at the Closing Time, will not,
            contain an untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a
            material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the
            statements therein not misleading; and the Prospectus and each
            amendment or supplement thereto, as of the date hereof, does not,
            and as of each Representation Date will not, include an untrue
            statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact
            necessary in order to make the statements therein, in the light of
            the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading;
            provided, however, that the representations and warranties in this
            subsection shall not apply to statements in or omissions from the
            Registration Statement or the Prospectus made in reliance upon and
            in conformity with information furnished to the Operating
            Partnership or the Company in writing by any Underwriter through you
            expressly for use in the Registration Statement or the Prospectus or
            that part of the Registration Statement which shall constitute the
            Statements of Eligibility of the Senior Trustee and the Subordinated
            Trustee under the 1939 Act on Form T-1 (the "Statements of
            Eligibility").

                  Each Preliminary Prospectus and Prospectus filed as part of
            the Registration Statement as originally filed or as part of any
            amendment thereto, or filed pursuant to Rule 424 under the 1933 Act,
            complied when so filed in all material respects with the 1933 Act
            Regulations and each preliminary prospectus and the Prospectus
            delivered to the Underwriters for use in connection with the
            offering of Underwritten Securities will, at the time of such
            delivery, be identical to any electronically transmitted copies
            thereof filed with the Commission pursuant to EDGAR, except to the
            extent permitted by Regulation S-T.

                  (ii) The accountants who certified the financial statements
            and supporting schedules thereto included or incorporated by
            reference in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus are
            independent public accountants as required by the 1933 Act and the
            1933 Act Regulations; and there have been no disagreements with any
            accountants or "reportable events" (as defined in Item 304 of
            Regulation S-K promulgated by the Commission) required to be
            disclosed in the Prospectus or elsewhere pursuant to such Item 304
            which have not been so disclosed.
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                  (iii) The historical consolidated financial statements of the
            Operating Partnership and of the Company included or incorporated by
            reference in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus present
            fairly their respective financial positions as of the dates
            indicated and their respective results of operations for the periods
            specified; except as otherwise stated in the Registration Statement
            and the Prospectus, said financial statements have been prepared in
            conformity with generally accepted accounting principles applied on
            a consistent basis and comply with the applicable accounting
            requirements of the 1933 Act (including, without limitation, Rule
            3-14 of Regulation S-X promulgated by the Commission), and all
            adjustments necessary for a fair presentation of the results for
            such periods have been made; the supporting schedules included or
            incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement and the
            Prospectus present fairly the information required to be stated
            therein; and the selected financial data (both historical and pro
            forma) included or incorporated by reference in the Registration



            Statement and the Prospectus present fairly the information shown
            therein and have been compiled and derived on a basis consistent
            with the related financial statements presented or incorporated by
            reference therein.

                  (iv) Any historical summaries of revenue and certain operating
            expenses included or incorporated by reference in the Registration
            Statement and the Prospectus present fairly the revenue and those
            operating expenses included in such summaries of the properties
            related thereto for the periods specified in conformity with
            generally accepted accounting principles; any pro forma consolidated
            financial statements included or incorporated by reference in the
            Registration Statement and the Prospectus present fairly the pro
            forma financial position of the Operating Partnership and its
            consolidated subsidiaries and the Company and its consolidated
            subsidiaries as of the dates indicated and the results of operations
            for the periods specified; and such pro forma financial statements
            have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting
            principles applied on a basis consistent with the audited financial
            statements of the Operating Partnership and the Company included or
            incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement and the
            Prospectus, the assumptions on which such pro forma financial
            statements have been prepared are reasonable and all material
            assumptions are set forth in the notes thereto, and such pro forma
            financial statements have been prepared, and the pro forma
            adjustments set forth therein have been applied, in accordance with
            the applicable accounting requirements of the 1933 Act and the 1933
            Act Regulations (including, without limitation, Regulation S-X
            promulgated by the Commission), and such pro forma adjustments have
            been properly applied to the historical amounts in the compilation
            of such statements.

                  (v) Since the respective dates as of which information is
            given in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, except as
            otherwise stated therein, (a) there has been no material adverse
            change in the condition, financial or otherwise, or in the earnings,
            business affairs or business prospects of the Company, the Operating
            Partnership, and their subsidiaries considered as one enterprise,
            whether or not arising in the ordinary course of business, (b) no
            material casualty
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            loss or material condemnation or other material adverse event with
            respect to any of the Centers (as defined in the Prospectus) has
            occurred, (c) there have been no transactions entered into by the
            Operating Partnership, the Company or any of their subsidiaries
            other than those in the ordinary course of business, which are
            material with respect to the Company, the Operating Partnership and
            their subsidiaries considered as one enterprise and (d) except for
            regular quarterly dividends on the Company's common shares or
            dividends or distributions declared, paid or made in accordance with
            the terms of any class or series of the Company's preferred shares
            which are set forth in the Company's Amended and Restated Articles
            of Incorporation, there has been no dividend or distribution of any
            kind declared, paid or made by the Company on any class of its
            capital stock and, except for regular quarterly distributions, there
            has been no distribution of any kind made by the Operating
            Partnership with respect to its partnership interests.

                  (vi) The Company has been duly incorporated and is validly
            existing as a corporation in good standing under the laws of the
            State of North Carolina, with corporate power and authority to
            conduct its business as described in the Prospectus and to enter
            into and perform its obligations under, or contemplated under, this
            Underwriting Agreement and the Terms Agreement; and the Company is
            duly qualified as a foreign corporation to transact business and is
            in good standing in each jurisdiction in which such qualification is
            required, whether by reason of the ownership or leasing of property
            or the conduct of business, except where the failure to so qualify
            or to be in good standing would not have a material adverse effect
            on the condition, financial or otherwise, or the earnings, business
            affairs or business prospects of the Company, the Operating
            Partnership, and their subsidiaries considered as one enterprise.

                  (vii) The Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited
            Partnership of the Operating Partnership, as amended (the "Agreement
            of Limited Partnership"), has been duly and validly authorized,
            executed and delivered by the Company, the GP Trust and by the
            partners of the Operating Partnership, including the GP Trust in its
            capacity as sole general partner of the Operating Partnership, and
            is a valid and binding agreement of the GP Trust and the partners of
            the Operating Partnership, including the GP Trust in its capacity as
            sole general partner of the Operating Partnership, enforceable in



            accordance with its terms; the Operating Partnership has been duly
            formed and is validly existing and is in good standing under the
            laws of the State of North Carolina, has power and authority to own,
            lease and operate its factory outlet centers (the "Centers") and to
            conduct its business as described in the Prospectus and is duly
            qualified to transact business and is in good standing in each
            jurisdiction in which such qualification is required, whether by
            reason of the ownership or leasing of property or the conduct of
            business, except where the failure to so qualify or to be in good
            standing would not have a material adverse effect on the condition,
            financial or otherwise, or the earnings, business affairs or
            business prospects of the Company, the Operating Partnership, and
            their subsidiaries considered as one enterprise; the GP Trust has
            been duly formed and is validly existing and is in good standing
            under the laws of
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            the State of Maryland, has power and authority to conduct its
            business as described in the Prospectus and is duly qualified to
            transact business and is in good standing in each jurisdiction in
            which such qualification is required, whether by reason of the
            ownership or leasing of property or the conduct of business, except
            where the failure to so qualify or to be in good standing would not
            have a material adverse effect on the condition, financial or
            otherwise, or the earnings, business affairs or business prospects
            of the Company, the Operating Partnership and their subsidiaries
            considered as one enterprise, the GP Trust is the sole general
            partner of the Operating Partnership and is entitled to all rights,
            benefits, interests and preferences as a general partner of a North
            Carolina limited partnership under the laws of the State of North
            Carolina and the Agreement of Limited Partnership (including,
            without limitation, those rights, benefits, interests and
            preferences afforded to the Company as a holder of the general
            partnership units and the preferred general partnership units under
            the Agreement of Limited Partnership); and the Company is the sole
            shareholder of the GP Trust.

                  (viii) Each subsidiary (which term, as used in this
            Underwriting Agreement, includes corporations, limited and general
            partnerships, joint ventures and other entities, and includes direct
            and indirect subsidiaries) of the Operating Partnership and the
            Company, if any, has been duly formed and is validly existing and in
            good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its origin, has
            power and authority to own, lease and operate its Centers and to
            conduct its business as described in the Prospectus and is duly
            qualified to transact business and is in good standing in each
            jurisdiction in which such qualification is required, whether by
            reason of the ownership or leasing of property or the conduct of
            business, except where the failure to so qualify or to be in good
            standing would not have a material adverse effect on the condition,
            financial or otherwise, or the earnings, business affairs or
            business prospects of the Company, the Operating Partnership, and
            their subsidiaries considered as one enterprise; and except as
            otherwise stated in the Prospectus, all of the issued and
            outstanding capital stock or other ownership interests in each such
            subsidiary have been duly authorized and validly issued, are fully
            paid and non-assessable and are owned by the Operating Partnership
            or the Company, as the case may be, directly or through
            subsidiaries, free and clear of any security interest, mortgage,
            pledge, lien, encumbrance, claim or equity, except for security
            interests granted in respect of indebtedness of the Operating
            Partnership or the Company or any of their subsidiaries that is
            described in the Prospectus.

                  (ix) The authorized, issued and outstanding capital stock of
            the Company is as stated in the Prospectus; such shares of capital
            stock have been duly authorized and validly issued, are fully paid
            and non-assessable and are not subject to preemptive or other
            similar rights; and the Company has duly reserved a sufficient
            number of common shares for issuance upon exchange of outstanding
            partnership units in the Operating Partnership.
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                  (x) This Underwriting Agreement has been, and the applicable
            Terms Agreement as of the date thereof will have been, duly
            authorized, executed and delivered by the Operating Partnership and
            the Company, as applicable.

                  (xi) The Underwritten Securities being sold pursuant to this
            Underwriting Agreement and the applicable Terms Agreement have been,
            or as of the date of such Terms Agreement will have been, duly



            authorized by the Operating Partnership for issuance and sale
            pursuant to this Underwriting Agreement and such Terms Agreement;
            such Underwritten Securities, when issued and delivered by the
            Operating Partnership and authenticated by the applicable Trustee
            pursuant to the provisions of the applicable Indenture against
            payment of the consideration therefor specified in such Terms
            Agreement, will constitute valid and legally binding obligations of
            the Operating Partnership, enforceable against the Operating
            Partnership in accordance with their terms, except as enforcement
            thereof may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization,
            moratorium or other similar laws relating to or affecting creditors'
            rights generally or by general equity principles (regardless or
            whether enforcement is considered in a proceeding in equity or at
            law); such Underwritten Securities and the applicable Indenture
            conform in all material respects to all statements relating thereto
            contained in the Prospectus; and registered holders of such
            Underwritten Securities will be entitled to the benefits provided by
            the applicable Indenture.

                  (xii) The Indenture(s) have been duly and validly authorized,
            executed and delivered by the Operating Partnership and the Company
            and constitute valid and legally binding agreements of the Operating
            Partnership and the Company, enforceable in accordance with their
            terms, except as enforcement thereof may be limited by bankruptcy,
            insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other similar laws
            relating to or affecting creditors' rights generally or by general
            equity principles (regardless of whether enforcement is considered
            in a proceeding in equity or at law).

                  (xiii) The Guarantees, if any, have been duly and validly
            authorized by the Company and, when the related Underwritten
            Securities are issued, authenticated and delivered pursuant to the
            provisions of the applicable Indenture against payment of the
            consideration therefor specified in the applicable Terms Agreement,
            will be valid and legally binding obligations of the Company,
            enforceable against the Company in accordance with their terms,
            except as enforcement thereof may be limited by bankruptcy,
            insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other similar laws
            relating to or affecting creditors' rights generally or by general
            equity principles (regardless of whether enforcement is considered
            in a proceeding in equity or at law); such Guarantees conform in all
            material respects to all statements relating thereto contained in
            the Prospectus; and registered holders of the Underwritten
            Securities upon which such Guarantees are endorsed will be entitled
            to the benefits of such Guarantees and the applicable Indenture.
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                  (xiv) The Underwritten Securities being sold pursuant to the
            applicable Terms Agreement will conform in all material respects to
            all statements relating thereto contained in the Prospectus and will
            be in substantially the form filed or incorporated by reference, as
            the case may be, as an exhibit to the Registration Statement.

                  (xv) None of the Operating Partnership, the Company or any of
            their subsidiaries is in violation of its agreement of limited
            partnership, charter, by-laws, or other organizational documents or
            in default in the performance or observance of any material
            obligation, agreement, covenant or condition contained in any
            contract, indenture, mortgage, loan agreement, note, lease or other
            instrument to which the Operating Partnership, the Company or any of
            their subsidiaries is a party or by which it or any of them may be
            bound, or to which any of the property or assets of the Operating
            Partnership, the Company or any of their subsidiaries is subject,
            except for any such violation or default that would not have a
            material adverse effect on the condition, financial or otherwise, or
            the earnings, business affairs or business prospects of the Company,
            the Operating Partnership, and their subsidiaries considered as one
            enterprise; and the execution, delivery and performance of this
            Underwriting Agreement, the applicable Terms Agreement and the
            applicable Indenture and the consummation of the transactions
            contemplated herein and therein and compliance by the Operating
            Partnership and the Company, each severally, with obligations
            hereunder and thereunder have been or, on or prior to the date of
            the applicable Terms Agreement, will be duly authorized by all
            necessary action, and will not conflict with or constitute a breach
            of, or default under, or result in the creation or imposition of any
            lien, charge or encumbrance upon any property or assets of the
            Operating Partnership, the Company, or any of their subsidiaries
            pursuant to, any contract, indenture, mortgage, loan agreement,
            note, lease or other instrument to which the Operating Partnership,
            the Company, or any of their subsidiaries is a party or by which any
            of them may be bound, or to which any of the property or assets of
            the Operating Partnership, the Company, or any of their subsidiaries



            is subject, nor will such action result in any violation of the
            agreement of limited partnership, charter, by-laws or other
            organizational documents of the Operating Partnership, the Company,
            or any of their subsidiaries or any applicable law, administrative
            regulation or administrative or court decree.

                  (xvi) Commencing with the Company's taxable year ending
            December 31, 1993, the Company has been organized in conformity with
            the requirements for qualification as a real estate investment trust
            (a "REIT") under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the
            "Code"), and it has operated and intends to continue to operate in
            such a manner as to enable it to meet the requirements for taxation
            as a REIT under the Code.

                  (xvii) Neither the Operating Partnership, nor the Company is
            an "investment company" within the meaning of the Investment Company
            Act of 1940, as amended (the "1940 Act").
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                  (xviii) The Underwritten Securities will be excluded or
            exempted under, or beyond the purview of, the Commodity Exchange
            Act, as amended (the "Commodity Exchange Act"), and the rules and
            regulations of the Commodity Futures Trading Commission thereunder
            (the "Commodity Exchange Act Regulations").

                  (xix) There is no action, suit or proceeding before or by any
            court or governmental agency or body, domestic or foreign, now
            pending, or, to the knowledge of the Operating Partnership, the
            Company or any of their subsidiaries threatened against or affecting
            the Operating Partnership, the Company or any of their subsidiaries
            which is required to be disclosed in the Prospectus (other than as
            disclosed therein), or which might be reasonably expected to (a)
            result in any material adverse change in the condition, financial or
            otherwise, or in the earnings, business affairs or business
            prospects of the Company, the Operating Partnership and their
            subsidiaries considered as one enterprise, or (b) materially and
            adversely affect the property or assets thereof taken as one
            enterprise or (c) materially and adversely affect the consummation
            of this Underwriting Agreement, the applicable Terms Agreement or
            the applicable Indenture or the transactions contemplated herein or
            therein; all pending legal or governmental proceedings to which the
            Operating Partnership, the Company or any of their subsidiaries is a
            party or of which any property or assets of the Operating
            Partnership, the Company or any of their subsidiaries is subject
            which are not described in the Prospectus, including ordinary
            routine litigation incidental to the business, are, considered in
            the aggregate, not material; and there are no contracts or documents
            of the Operating Partnership, the Company or any of their
            subsidiaries which are required to be filed as exhibits to the
            Registration Statement by the 1933 Act or by the 1933 Act
            Regulations which have not been so filed.

                  (xx) Neither the Company nor the Operating Partnership is
            required to own or possess any trademarks, service marks, trade
            names or copyrights in order to conduct the business to be operated
            by it which are not currently owned or possessed, the failure of
            which to own or possess would have a material adverse effect.

                  (xxi) No authorization, approval, permit or consent of any
            court or governmental authority or agency is necessary in connection
            with the consummation by the Operating Partnership or the Company of
            the transactions contemplated by this Underwriting Agreement, the
            applicable Terms Agreement or the applicable Indenture, except such
            as may be required under the 1933 Act or the 1933 Act Regulations,
            state securities laws or real estate syndication laws.

                  (xxii) Each of the Operating Partnership and the Company
            possesses such certificates, authorities or permits issued by the
            appropriate state, federal or foreign regulatory agencies or bodies
            necessary to conduct its business as presently conducted, and
            neither the Operating Partnership nor the Company has received any
            notice of proceedings relating to the revocation or modification of
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            any such certificate, authority or permit which, singly or in the
            aggregate, if the subject of an unfavorable decision, ruling or
            finding, would materially and adversely affect the condition,
            financial or otherwise, or the earnings, business affairs or
            business prospects of the Company, the Operating Partnership and
            their subsidiaries considered as one enterprise.



                  (xxiii) The Operating Partnership and the Company have full
            right, power and authority to enter into this Underwriting Agreement
            and the applicable Terms Agreement and this Underwriting Agreement
            has been duly authorized, executed and delivered by the Operating
            Partnership and the Company, and as of each Representation Date, the
            applicable Terms Agreement will have been, duly authorized, executed
            and delivered by the Operating Partnership and the Company.

                  (xxiv) The documents incorporated or deemed to be incorporated
            by reference in the Registration Statement and Prospectus, at the
            time they were or hereafter are filed with the Commission, complied
            and will comply in all material respects with the requirements of
            the 1934 Act and the rules and regulations of the Commission under
            the 1934 Act (the "1934 Act Regulations"), and, when read together
            with the other information in the Prospectus, at the time the
            Registration Statement or any post-effective amendment became
            effective and as of the applicable Representation Date or Closing
            Time or during the period specified in Section 3(f) hereof, did not
            and will not include an untrue statement of a material fact or omit
            to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary
            in order to make the statements therein, in the light of the
            circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.

                  (xxv) (a) Except as otherwise disclosed or referred to in the
            Prospectus and except as would not have a material adverse effect on
            the condition, financial or otherwise, or the earnings, business
            affairs or business prospects of the Company, the Operating
            Partnership and their subsidiaries considered as one enterprise, the
            Operating Partnership has good and marketable title to the Centers,
            in each case free and clear of all liens, encumbrances, claims,
            security interests and defects, other than as described or referred
            to in the Prospectus (including the financial statements
            incorporated by reference therein) or which are not material in
            amount; (b) all liens, charges, encumbrances, claims, or
            restrictions on or affecting the properties and assets of the
            Company or the Operating Partnership which are required to be
            disclosed in the Prospectus are disclosed therein; (c) neither the
            Company or the Operating Partnership nor, to the best of the
            knowledge of the Company or the Operating Partnership, any lessee
            under a lease relating to any of the Centers, is in default under
            any of the leases relating to the Centers and neither the Company
            nor the Operating Partnership knows of any event which, but for the
            passage of time or the giving of notice, or both, would constitute a
            default under any of such leases, except such defaults that would
            not have a material adverse effect on the condition, financial or
            otherwise, or on the earnings, business affairs or business
            prospects of the Company or the Operating Partnership taken as one
            enterprise; (d) each of the Centers is in compliance with
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            all applicable codes and zoning laws and regulations, except for
            such failures to comply which would not individually or in the
            aggregate have a material adverse effect on the condition, financial
            or otherwise, or on the earnings, business affairs or business
            prospects of the Company or the Operating Partnership taken as one
            enterprise; and (e) neither the Company nor the Operating
            Partnership has knowledge of any pending or threatened condemnation,
            zoning change, or other proceeding or action that will in any manner
            affect the size of, use of, improvements on, construction on, or
            access to the Centers, except as disclosed in the Prospectus or such
            proceedings or actions that would not have a material adverse effect
            on the condition, financial or otherwise, or on the earnings,
            business affairs or business prospects of the Company or the
            Operating Partnership taken as one enterprise.

                  (xxvi) The mortgages and deeds of trust encumbering the
            properties and assets described in the Prospectus are not
            convertible into an equity ownership interest nor does the Company
            or the Operating Partnership hold a participating interest therein
            and said mortgages and deeds of trust will not be cross-defaulted or
            cross-collateralized with any property not owned or leased by the
            Company or the Operating Partnership or any of their subsidiaries.

                  (xxvii) The Company or the Operating Partnership have coverage
            under title insurance policies or the indirect benefit of such
            coverage by having accepted the Centers pursuant to warranty deeds
            from a grantor who has coverage under prior title insurance policies
            on each of the Centers in an amount at least equal to the cost of
            acquisition of such Property.

                  (xxviii) Neither the Operating Partnership nor the Company has
            any knowledge of: (a) the unlawful presence of any hazardous
            substances, hazardous materials, toxic substances or waste materials



            (collectively, "Hazardous Materials") on any of the Centers or,
            without independent investigation, any other property on which the
            Company has an option or (b) any spills, releases, discharges or
            disposal of Hazardous Materials that have occurred or are presently
            occurring on or from the Centers as a result of any construction on
            or operation and use of the Centers or, without independent
            investigation, any other property on which the Company has an
            option, which presence or occurrence would have a material adverse
            effect on the condition, financial or otherwise, or the earnings,
            business affairs or business prospects of the Company, the Operating
            Partnership, and their subsidiaries considered as one enterprise;
            and in connection with the construction on or operation and use of
            the Centers, each of the Operating Partnership and the Company has
            no knowledge of any material failure to comply with all applicable
            local, state and federal environmental laws, regulations, ordinances
            and administrative and judicial orders relating to the generation,
            recycling, reuse, sale, storage, handling, transport and disposal of
            any Hazardous Materials that would have a material adverse effect on
            the condition, financial or otherwise, or the earnings, business
            affairs or business prospects of the Company, the Operating
            Partnership, and their subsidiaries considered as one enterprise.
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       (b) Any certificate signed by any officer of the Company in such capacity
or by the GP Trust as general partner of the Operating Partnership and delivered
to you, the Independent Underwriter, if any, or to counsel for the Underwriters
in connection with the offering of the Underwritten Securities shall be deemed a
representation and warranty by the Company or the Operating Partnership, as the
case may be, to each Underwriter participating in such offering as to the
matters covered thereby on the date of such certificate and, unless subsequently
amended or supplemented, at each Representation Date subsequent thereto.

      Section 2.  PURCHASE AND SALE.

      (a) The several commitments of the Underwriters to purchase the
Underwritten Securities pursuant to the applicable Terms Agreement shall be
deemed to have been made on the basis of the representations and warranties
herein contained and shall be subject to the terms and conditions herein set
forth.

      (b) In addition, on the basis of the representations and warranties herein
contained and subject to the terms and conditions herein set forth, the
Operating Partnership may grant, if so specified in the applicable Terms
Agreement, an option to the Underwriters named in such Terms Agreement,
severally and not jointly, to purchase up to the aggregate principal amount of
Option Securities set forth therein at the same price per Option Security as is
applicable to the Initial Underwritten Securities. Such option, if granted, will
expire 30 days (or such lesser number of days as may be specified in such Terms
Agreement) after the date of the Terms Agreement relating to the Initial
Underwritten Securities, and may be exercised in whole or in part from time to
time only for the purpose of covering over-allotments which may be made in
connection with the offering and distribution of the Initial Underwritten
Securities upon notice by you to the Operating Partnership setting forth the
aggregate principal amount of Option Securities as to which the several
Underwriters are then exercising the option and the time, date and place of
payment and delivery for such Option Securities. Any such time and date of
payment and delivery (each, a "Date of Delivery") shall be determined by you,
but shall not be later than seven full business days and not be earlier than two
full business days after the exercise of said option, unless otherwise agreed
upon by you and the Operating Partnership. If the option is exercised as to all
or any portion of the Option Securities, each of the Underwriters, acting
severally and not jointly, will purchase that proportion of the total aggregate
principal amount of Option Securities then being purchased which the aggregate
principal amount of Initial Underwritten Securities each such Underwriter has
severally agreed to purchase as set forth in such Terms Agreement bears to the
total aggregate principal amount of Initial Underwritten Securities.

      (c) Payment of the purchase price for, and delivery of, the Underwritten
Securities to be purchased by the Underwriters shall be made at the office of
Brown & Wood LLP, 56th Floor, One World Trade Center, New York, New York
10048-0557, or at such other place as shall be agreed upon by you and the
Company, at 9:00 a.m., New York City time, on the third business day (unless
postponed in accordance with the provisions of Section 10 hereof) following the
date of the applicable Terms Agreement or, if pricing takes place after 4:30
p.m., New York City time, on the date of the applicable Terms Agreement, on the
fourth business day (unless postponed in accordance with the provisions of
Section 10 hereof) following the date of the applicable Terms Agreement or at
such other time as shall be agreed upon by you and the

                                       13

Operating Partnership (each such time and date of payment and delivery being



referred to as the "Closing Time"). In addition, in the event that any or all of
the Option Securities are purchased by the Underwriters, payment of the purchase
price for, and delivery of, such Option Securities shall be made at the
above-mentioned offices of Brown & Wood LLP, or at such other place as shall be
agreed upon by you and the Operating Partnership on each Date of Delivery as
specified in the notice from you to the Operating Partnership. Unless otherwise
specified in the applicable Terms Agreement, payment shall be made to the
Operating Partnership by certified or official bank check or checks in Federal
or similar same-day funds payable to the order of the Operating Partnership
against delivery to you for the respective accounts of the Underwriters for the
Underwritten Securities to be purchased by them. It is understood that each
Underwriter has authorized you, for its account, to accept delivery of, receipt
for, and make payment of the purchase price for, the Underwritten Securities
which it has severally agreed to purchase, and you, Merrill Lynch, individually
and not as representative of the Underwriters, may (but shall not be obligated
to) make payment of the purchase price for the Underwritten Securities to be
purchased by any Underwriter whose funds have not been received by the Closing
Time or the relevant Date of Delivery, as the case may be, but such payment
shall not relieve such Underwriter from its obligations hereunder.

      The Underwritten Securities shall be in such authorized form and
denominations and registered in such names as you may request in writing at
least one business day prior to the applicable Closing Time or Date of Delivery,
as the case may be. The Underwritten Securities will be made available for
examination and packaging by you on or before the last business day prior to the
Closing Time or Date of Delivery, as the case may be.

      Section 3. COVENANTS OF THE OPERATING PARTNERSHIP AND THE COMPANY. Each of
the Operating Partnership and the Company, jointly and severally, covenants with
you, and with each Underwriter participating in the offering of Underwritten
Securities, as follows:

      (a) Immediately following the execution of the applicable Terms Agreement,
the Operating Partnership and the Company will prepare a prospectus supplement
setting forth the aggregate principal amount of Underwritten Securities covered
thereby and any material terms not otherwise described in the base prospectus,
the name of each Underwriter participating in the offering and the name of each
additional co-manager, if any, participating in the offering, the principal
amount of Underwritten Securities which each severally has agreed to purchase,
the price at which the Underwritten Securities are to be purchased by the
Underwriters from the Operating Partnership, the initial public offering price,
if any, the selling concession and reallowance, if any, any over-allotment
option (and the aggregate principal amount of Option Securities), the
applicability and existence of any Guarantees, and such other information as you
and the Operating Partnership deem appropriate in connection with the offering
of the Underwritten Securities; the Operating Partnership will, by the close of
business in New York on the business day immediately succeeding the date of the
applicable Terms Agreement, transmit copies of the Prospectus Supplement to the
Commission for filing pursuant to Rule 424(b) of the 1933 Act Regulations and
will furnish to the Underwriters, without charge, as many copies of the
Prospectus as you shall reasonably request; and if the Operating Partnership
elects to rely on Rule 434 of the 1933 Act Regulations, the Operating
Partnership will prepare the Term Sheet in a manner that complies with the
requirements of Rule 434 of the 1933 Act Regulations and will furnish to the
Underwriters, without charge, as many copies of the Prospectus as you shall
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reasonably request and will file or transmit for filing with the Commission the
Prospectus complying with Rule 434(c)(2) of the 1933 Act Regulations in
accordance with Rule 424(b) of the 1933 Act Regulations by the close of business
in New York on the business day immediately succeeding the date of the
applicable Terms Agreement.

      (b) The Operating Partnership or the Company will notify you immediately,
and confirm such notice in writing, of (i) the effectiveness of any amendment to
the Registration Statement, (ii) the transmittal to the Commission for filing of
any prospectus supplement or other supplement or amendment to the Prospectus or
any document to be filed pursuant to the 1934 Act, (iii) the receipt of any
comments from the Commission, (iv) any request by the Commission for any
amendment to the Registration Statement or any amendment or supplement to the
Prospectus or for additional information, and (v) the issuance by the Commission
of any stop order suspending the effectiveness of the Registration Statement or
the initiation of any proceedings for that purpose. The Operating Partnership
and the Company will make every reasonable effort to prevent the issuance of any
such stop order and, if any stop order is issued, to obtain the lifting thereof
at the earliest possible moment.

      (c) At any time when the Prospectus is required to be delivered under the
1933 Act or the 1934 Act in connection with sales of the Underwritten
Securities, the Operating Partnership or the Company will give you notice of its
intention to file or prepare any amendment to the Registration Statement
(including any filing under Rule 462(b) of the 1933 Act Regulations), any Term
Sheet or any amendment, supplement or revision to either the prospectus included



in the Registration Statement at the time it became effective or to the
Prospectus, whether pursuant to the 1933 Act, the 1934 Act or otherwise, and
will furnish to you, without charge, copies of any such documents a reasonable
amount of time prior to such proposed filing or use, as the case may be, and
will not file or use any such documents to which you or counsel for the
Underwriters shall reasonably object.

      (d) The Operating Partnership and the Company have furnished or will
furnish to each Underwriter, without charge, as many signed and conformed copies
of the Registration Statement as originally filed and of each amendment thereto
(including exhibits filed therewith or incorporated by reference therein and
documents incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference therein) as
such Underwriter reasonably requests. The Registration Statement and each
amendment thereto furnished to the Underwriters will be identical to any
electronically transmitted copies thereof filed with the Commission pursuant to
EDGAR, except to the extent permitted by Regulation S-T.

      (e) The Operating Partnership and the Company will furnish, without
charge, to each Underwriter, from time to time during the period when the
Prospectus is required to be delivered under the 1933 Act or the 1934 Act in
connection with sales of the Underwritten Securities, such number of copies of
the Prospectus (as amended or supplemented) as such Underwriter may reasonably
request for the purposes contemplated by the 1933 Act, the 1933 Act Regulations,
the 1934 Act or the 1934 Act Regulations. The Prospectus and any amendments or
supplements thereto furnished to the Underwriters will be identical to any
electronically transmitted copies thereof filed with the Commission pursuant to
EDGAR, except to the extent permitted by Regulation S-T.
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      (f) If at any time when the Prospectus is required to be delivered under
the 1933 Act or the 1934 Act in connection with sales of the Underwritten
Securities any event shall occur or condition exist as a result of which it is
necessary, in the opinion of counsel for the Underwriters or counsel for the
Operating Partnership or the Company, to amend or supplement the Prospectus in
order that the Prospectus will not include an untrue statement of a material
fact or omit to state any material fact necessary in order to make the
statements therein not misleading in the light of the circumstances existing at
the time it is delivered to a purchaser, or if it shall be necessary, in the
opinion of either such counsel, at any such time to amend or supplement the
Registration Statement or the Prospectus in order to comply with the
requirements of the 1933 Act or the 1933 Act Regulations, then the Operating
Partnership and the Company will promptly prepare and file with the Commission,
subject to Section 3(c), such amendment or supplement, whether by filing
documents pursuant to the 1933 Act, the 1934 Act or otherwise, as may be
necessary to correct such untrue statement or omission or to make the
Registration Statement and Prospectus comply with such requirements, and the
Operating Partnership and the Company will furnish to the Underwriters, without
charge, a reasonable number of copies of such amendment or supplement.

      (g) The Operating Partnership and the Company will endeavor, in
cooperation with the Underwriters, to qualify the Underwritten Securities and
any related Guarantees for offering and sale under the applicable securities
laws and real estate syndication laws of such states and other jurisdictions of
the United States as you may designate; and in each jurisdiction in which the
Underwritten Securities and any related Guarantees have been so qualified, the
Operating Partnership and the Company will file such statements and reports as
may be required by the laws of such jurisdiction to continue such qualification
in effect for so long as may be required for the distribution of the
Underwritten Securities and any Guarantees endorsed thereon; provided, however,
that neither the Operating Partnership nor the Company shall be obligated to
qualify as a foreign partnership or corporation or subject itself to general
service of process in any jurisdiction where it is not so qualified or so
subject.

      (h) With respect to each sale of Underwritten Securities, the Operating
Partnership and the Company each will make generally available to its security
holders as soon as practicable, but not later than 90 days after the close of
the period covered thereby, an earnings statement (in form complying with the
provisions of Rule 158 of the 1933 Act Regulations) covering a twelve month
period beginning not later than the earlier of the first day of the Operating
Partnership's or Company's fiscal quarter, respectively, next following the
"effective date" (as defined in such Rule 158) of the Registration Statement.

      (i) Absent a vote of the Board of Directors or a vote of the shareholders,
the Company will use its best efforts to meet the requirements to qualify as a
REIT under the Code.

      (j) The Operating Partnership and the Company, during the period when the
Prospectus is required to be delivered under the 1933 Act or the 1934 Act in
connection with sales of the Underwritten Securities, will file all documents
required to be filed with the Commission pursuant to Section 13, 14 or 15 of the
1934 Act within the time periods prescribed by the 1934 Act and the 1934 Act
Regulations.
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      (k) Except as otherwise specified in the applicable Terms Agreement, the
Company will not, between the date of the applicable Terms Agreement and the
termination of any trading restrictions (which will not be greater than 90 days
after the Closing Time) or the Closing Time, whichever is later, with respect to
the Underwritten Securities covered thereby, without the prior written consent
of Merrill Lynch, directly or indirectly offer or sell, grant any option for the
sale of, or enter into any agreement to sell, any debt securities of the
Operating Partnership or the Company (other than the Underwritten Securities
which are to be sold pursuant to such Terms Agreement, commercial paper and debt
securities issued pursuant the Operating Partnership's secured and unsecured
credit facilities).

      (l) The Operating Partnership will use the net proceeds received by it
from each sale of Underwritten Securities in the manner set forth in the
Prospectus under the caption "Use of Proceeds."

      (m) If specified in the applicable Terms Agreement, the Operating
Partnership and the Company will use their best efforts to list the Underwritten
Securities on any national securities exchange or quotation system identified in
such Terms Agreement.

      (n) Each of the Operating Partnership and the Company have complied and
will comply with all of the provisions of Florida H.B. 1771, Section 1, P.
17,130 of the Florida Securities and Investors Act, and all regulations
thereunder relating to issuers doing business with Cuba.

      Section 4. PAYMENT OF EXPENSES. The Operating Partnership and the Company,
jointly and severally, agree to pay all expenses incident to the performance of
their obligations under this Underwriting Agreement or the applicable Terms
Agreement, including (i) the printing and filing of the Registration Statement
as originally filed and of each amendment thereto, (ii) the printing,
reproduction and filing of this Underwriting Agreement and the applicable Terms
Agreement, (iii) the preparation, issuance and delivery of the Underwritten
Securities to the Underwriters, (iv) the fees and disbursements of the Operating
Partnership's and the Company's counsel and accountants, of the Trustees and
their counsel and any applicable calculation agent or exchange rate agent, (v)
the qualification of the Underwritten Securities and any related Guarantees
under state securities laws and real estate syndication laws in accordance with
the provisions of Section 3(g), including filing fees and the fees and
disbursements of counsel for the Underwriters in connection therewith and in
connection with the preparation of the Blue Sky Survey, (vi) the printing,
reproduction and delivery to the Underwriters copies of the Blue Sky Survey,
(vii) the printing and delivery to the Underwriters of copies of the
Registration Statement as originally filed and of each amendment thereto, each
preliminary prospectus and of the Prospectus and any amendments or supplements
thereto, including any Terms Sheet delivered by the Operating Partnership and
the Company pursuant to Rule 434 of the 1933 Act Regulations, (viii) any fees
charged by nationally recognized statistical rating organizations for the rating
of the Underwritten Securities, (ix) the fees and expenses, if any, incurred
with respect to the listing of the Underwritten Securities on any national
securities exchange or quotation system, (x) the cost of providing any CUSIP or
other identification numbers for the Underwritten Securities and any Guarantees
endorsed thereon (xi) the fees and expenses of any depository in connection with
the Underwritten Securities, and (xii) the fees and expenses, if any, incurred
with respect to any filing with the NASD of the terms of the sale of
Underwritten Securities and any related Underwritten Securities, and (xiii) the
fees and expenses of any Underwriter acting in
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the capacity of a "qualified independent underwriter" (as defined in Section
2(1) of Schedule E of the bylaws of the NASD), if applicable.

      If the applicable Terms Agreement is terminated by you in accordance with
the provisions of Section 5, or Section 9(b)(i) or Section 9(b)(iv), the
Operating Partnership and/or Company shall reimburse the Underwriters named in
such Terms Agreement for all of their reasonable out-of-pocket expenses,
including the reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel for the Underwriters.

      Section 5. CONDITIONS OF UNDERWRITERS' OBLIGATIONS. The several
obligations of the Underwriters to purchase Underwritten Securities pursuant to
the applicable Terms Agreement are subject to the accuracy of the
representations and warranties of the Operating Partnership and the Company
herein contained, to the accuracy of the statements of the Company's officers,
on behalf of the Company in its capacity as general partner of the Operating
Partnership and on behalf of the Company, made in any certificate pursuant to
the provisions hereof, to the performance by each of the Operating Partnership
and the Company of all of its covenants and other obligations hereunder, and to
the following further conditions:

      (a) At Closing Time, (i) no stop order suspending the effectiveness of the



Registration Statement shall have been issued under the 1933 Act or proceedings
therefor initiated or threatened by the Commission, (ii) the rating assigned by
any nationally recognized statistical rating organization to the Underwritten
Securities or other securities of the Operating Partnership or the Company as of
the execution of the applicable Terms Agreement shall not have been lowered or
withdrawn since such execution nor shall such rating organization have publicly
announced since such execution that it has under surveillance or review, with
possible negative implications, its rating of the Underwritten Securities or
other securities of the Operating Partnership or the Company, and (iii) there
shall not have come to your attention any facts that would cause you to believe
that the Prospectus, at the time it was required to be delivered to purchasers
of the Underwritten Securities, included an untrue statement of a material fact
or omitted to state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements
therein, in the light of the circumstances existing at such time, not
misleading.

      (b)   At Closing Time, you shall have received:

            (1) The favorable opinion, dated as of Closing Time, of Latham &
            Watkins, counsel for the Operating Partnership and the Company, in
            form and substance satisfactory to counsel for the Underwriters, to
            the effect that:

                  (i) Each of the Company and the Operating Partnership is duly
            qualified as a foreign corporation or partnership, as applicable, to
            transact business and is in good standing in each jurisdiction in
            which a Center is located, except where the failure to so qualify or
            to be in good standing would not have a material adverse effect on
            the condition, financial or otherwise, or the earnings, business
            affairs or business prospects of the Company, the Operating
            Partnership and their subsidiaries considered as one enterprise.
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                  (ii) The Underwritten Securities being sold pursuant to the
            applicable Terms Agreement are in the form contemplated by the
            applicable Indenture, and such Underwritten Securities, when issued
            and delivered by the Operating Partnership and authenticated by the
            applicable Trustee pursuant to the provisions of the applicable
            Indenture against payment of the consideration therefor specified in
            such Terms Agreement, will constitute valid and legally binding
            obligations of the Operating Partnership, enforceable against the
            Operating Partnership in accordance with their terms, except as
            enforcement thereof may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency,
            reorganization, moratorium or other similar laws relating to or
            affecting creditors' rights generally or by general equity
            principles (regardless of whether enforcement is considered in a
            proceeding in equity or at law); and registered holders of such
            Underwritten Securities will be entitled to the benefits of the
            applicable Indenture.

                  (iii) The applicable Indenture (assuming due authorization,
            execution and delivery by the applicable Trustee) constitutes a
            valid and legally binding agreement of the Operating Partnership,
            and the Company, as the case may be, enforceable in accordance with
            its terms, except as enforcement thereof may be limited by
            bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other similar
            laws relating to or affecting creditors' rights generally or by
            general equity principles (regardless of whether enforcement is
            considered in a proceeding in equity or at law)(it being understood
            that counsel need not express any opinion concerning the
            enforceability of the waiver of rights or defenses contained in
            Section 514 of the applicable Indenture).

                  (iv) When the related Underwritten Securities are issued,
            authenticated and delivered pursuant to the provisions of the
            applicable Indenture against payment of the consideration therefor
            specified in the applicable Terms Agreement, the Guarantees, if any,
            will constitute valid and legally binding obligations of the
            Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with their
            terms, except as enforcement thereof may be limited by bankruptcy,
            insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other similar laws
            relating to or affecting creditors' rights generally or by general
            equity principles (regardless of whether enforcement is considered
            in a proceeding of equity or at law); and registered holders of the
            Underwritten Securities upon which such Guarantees are endorsed will
            be entitled to the benefits of such Guarantees and the applicable
            Indenture.

                  (v)  The Indenture(s) have been duly qualified under the
            1939 Act.

                  (vi) To the best of their knowledge and information, there are
            no legal or governmental proceedings pending or threatened against



            the Operating Partnership, the Company, or any of their subsidiaries
            which are required to be disclosed in the Registration Statement or
            the Prospectus, other than those disclosed therein.
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                  (vii) The Registration Statement is effective under the 1933
            Act and, to the best of their knowledge and information, no stop
            order suspending the effectiveness of the Registration Statement has
            been issued under the 1933 Act or proceedings therefor initiated or
            threatened by the Commission.

                  (viii) The Registration Statement and the Prospectus,
            excluding the documents incorporated by reference therein, and each
            amendment or supplement thereto (including any Rule 462(b)
            Registration Statement), as of their respective effective or issue
            dates, complied as to form in all material respects with the
            requirements for registration statements on Form S-3 under the 1933
            Act and the 1933 Act Regulations; it being understood, however, that
            no opinion need be rendered with respect to the financial
            statements, schedules and other financial and statistical data
            included or incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement
            or the Prospectus (in passing as to form, such counsel may assume
            that the statements made therein are correct and complete).

                   (ix) Each document filed pursuant to the 1934 Act (other than
            the financial statements, schedules and other financial and
            statistical data included therein, as to which no opinion need be
            rendered) and incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference
            in the Prospectus complied when so filed as to form in all material
            respects with the 1934 Act and the 1934 Act Regulations (in passing
            as to form, such counsel may assume that the statements made therein
            are correct and complete).

                  (x) No authorization, approval, permit or consent of any court
            or governmental authority or agency is required that has not been
            obtained in connection with the consummation by the Operating
            Partnership, or the Company, or any of their subsidiaries of the
            transactions contemplated by this Underwriting Agreement, the
            applicable Terms Agreement or the applicable Indenture, except such
            as may be required under the state securities or real estate
            syndication laws.

                  (xi) The Underwritten Securities upon issuance will be
            excluded or exempted under, or beyond the purview of, the Commodity
            Exchange Act and the Commodity Exchange Act Regulations.

                  (xii) Neither the Operating Partnership nor the Company is, or
            will be, required to be registered as an investment company under
            the Investment Company Act of 1940 upon the issuance and sale of the
            Underwritten Securities and the application of the net proceeds
            therefrom as described in the Prospectus.

                  (xiii) Commencing with the Company's taxable year ending
            December 31, 1993, the Company has been organized in conformity with
            the requirements for qualification as a REIT under the Code and its
            proposed method of operation, as described by representations of the
            Company, will enable it to meet the requirements for taxation as a
            REIT under the Code.
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                  (xiv) To the best of their knowledge and information, there
            are no contracts, indentures, mortgages, loan agreements, notes,
            leases or other instruments required to be filed as exhibits to the
            Registration Statement other than those filed as exhibits thereto.

                  (xv) To the best of their knowledge and information, the
            execution and delivery of this Underwriting Agreement, the
            applicable Terms Agreement and the applicable Indenture, and the
            consummation of the transactions contemplated herein and therein and
            compliance by each of the Operating Partnership, the Company, and
            their subsidiaries with its obligations hereunder and thereunder,
            assuming application of the proceeds of the Underwritten Securities
            in accordance with the Prospectus, will not conflict with or
            constitute a breach of, or default under, or result in the creation
            or imposition of any lien, charge or encumbrance upon any property
            or assets of the Operating Partnership, the Company, or any of their
            subsidiaries pursuant to any contract, indenture, mortgage, loan
            agreement, note, lease or other instrument to which the Operating
            Partnership, the Company or their subsidiaries is a party or by
            which it or either of them may be bound or to which any of the
            properties or assets of the Operating Partnership, the Company, or



            any of their subsidiaries is subject and which has been identified
            by the Operating Partnership or the Company as a material contract,
            indenture, mortgage, loan agreement, note, lease or other instrument
            or which has been filed as an exhibit to the Registration Statement
            or any document incorporated by reference therein or any applicable
            law, administrative regulation or administrative or court order or
            decree known to them.

                  (xvi) The Underwritten Securities, any Guarantees endorsed
            thereon and the applicable Indenture conform in all material
            respects to the statements relating thereto contained in the
            Prospectus and are in substantially the form filed or incorporated
            by reference, as the case may be, as an exhibit to the Registration
            Statement.

                  (xvii) The statements set forth in the Prospectus under the
            captions "Description of Debt Securities," "Material Federal Income
            Tax Considerations to Tanger Factory Outlet Centers, Inc." and "Tax
            Aspects of the Operating Partnership" or any other caption
            purporting to cover such matters, to the extent such statements
            constitute matters of law, summaries of legal matters, or legal
            conclusions, have been reviewed by them and are correct in all
            material respects.

            (2)  The favorable opinion, dated as of Closing Time, of Vernon,
            Vernon, Wooten, Brown, Andrews & Garrett, P.A., counsel for the
            Company and the Operating Partnership, in form and substance
            satisfactory to counsel for the Underwriters, to the effect that:

                  (i) The Company has been duly organized and is validly
            existing as a corporation in good standing under the laws of the
            State of North Carolina.
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                  (ii) The Operating Partnership has been duly formed and is
            validly existing as a limited partnership in good standing under the
            laws of the State of North Carolina; the GP Trust is the sole
            general partner of the Operating Partnership.

                  (iii) All of the partnership interests of the Operating
            Partnership have been issued in accordance with the Agreement of
            Limited Partnership and the capital contributions of each partner
            (or its predecessor in interest) described in the Agreement of
            Limited Partnership have been fully paid.

                  (iv) The partnership interests of the Operating Partnership
            owned by the GP Trust have been issued in accordance with the
            Agreement of Limited Partnership and the capital contributions of
            the Company described in the Agreement of Limited Partnership have
            been fully paid and such partnership interests are owned free and
            clear of any security interest, mortgage, pledge, lien, encumbrance,
            claim or equity.

                  (v) Each of the Operating Partnership, the Company, and their
            subsidiaries, if any, has the partnership or corporate power, as
            applicable, required under North Carolina law (without reference to,
            or consideration of, the requirements of jurisdictions other than
            North Carolina in which its properties are located or its business
            is conducted) to own, lease and operate its properties and to
            conduct its business as described in the Prospectus.

                  (vi) Each of the Company and the Operating Partnership is duly
            qualified as a foreign corporation or partnership, as applicable, to
            transact business and is in good standing in each jurisdiction in
            which it owns or leases real property, except where the failure to
            so qualify or to be in good standing would not have a material
            adverse effect on the condition, financial or otherwise, or the
            earnings, business affairs or business prospects of the Company, the
            Operating Partnership and their subsidiaries considered as one
            enterprise.

                  (vii) The issued and outstanding shares of capital stock of
            the Company are as stated in the Prospectus under the headings
            "Description of Common Shares," "Description of Preferred Shares"
            and "Capitalization" as of the date set forth therein; and such
            stock has been duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and
            non-assessable and to the best of their knowledge and information,
            is not subject to preemptive or other similar rights.

                  (viii) This Underwriting Agreement has been duly authorized,
            executed and delivered by the Operating Partnership and the Company
            and the applicable Terms Agreement has been duly authorized,
            executed and delivered by the Operating Partnership.



                  (ix) The Underwritten Securities being sold pursuant to the
            applicable Terms Agreement have been duly and validly authorized by
            all necessary action of the Operating Partnership and the Company
            and such Underwritten Securities
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            have been duly authorized by the Operating Partnership and the
            Company for issuance and sale pursuant to this Underwriting
            Agreement and such Terms Agreement.

                  (x) The applicable Indenture has been duly authorized,
            executed and delivered by the Operating Partnership and the Company.

                  (xi) The Guarantees, if any, have been duly authorized,
            executed and delivered by the Company.

                  (xii) The Agreement of Limited Partnership has been duly
            authorized, executed and delivered by the parties thereto and is a
            valid and binding agreement of each of the parties thereto,
            enforceable in accordance with its terms, except as may be limited
            by any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium
            or other similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights
            generally and by general equitable principles (regardless of whether
            enforcement is considered in a proceeding in equity or at law).

                  (xiii) The GP Trust is the sole general partner of the
            Operating Partnership and is entitled to all rights, benefits,
            interests and preferences as a general partner of a North Carolina
            limited partnership under the laws of the State of North Carolina
            and the Agreement of Limited Partnership (including, without
            limitation, those rights, benefits, interests and preferences
            afforded to the GP Trust as a holder of the partnership units under
            the Agreement of Limited Partnership), except as may be limited by
            any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium,
            or other similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights
            generally and by general equitable principles (regardless of whether
            enforcement is considered in a proceeding in equity or at law).

                  (iv) Without independent investigation, to the best of their
            actual knowledge and information, all pending legal or governmental
            proceedings which are not described in the Prospectus, including
            ordinary routine litigation, to which the Company or the Operating
            Partnership is a party or to which the Centers are subject and (i)
            in which a claim is asserted against the Company for the recovery of
            money, for the imposition of an equitable remedy or for the
            assessment of a fine or penalty or (ii) in which a claim is asserted
            which would result in the creation or imposition of any lien, charge
            or encumbrance upon any of the properties of the Company or the
            Operating Partnership are considered by them in the aggregate not
            material. For these purposes, materiality shall have the same
            meaning as that term has for the certified public accounting firm
            that audits the financial statements included in any applicable
            Registration Statement and Prospectus.

                  (v) Without independent investigation, to the best of their
            actual knowledge and information, no material default exists in the
            Company's or Operating Partnership's due performance or observance
            of any material obligation, agreement, covenant or condition imposed
            upon the Company or the
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            Operating Partnership in any contract, indenture, mortgage, loan
            agreement, note, lease or other instrument described or referred to
            in the Registration Statement or filed as an exhibit thereto which
            would have a material adverse effect on the condition , financial or
            otherwise, or the earnings, business affairs or business prospects
            of the Company, the Operating Partnership and their subsidiaries
            considered as one enterprise.

                  (vi) Without independent investigation, they have no actual
            knowledge or information that would lead them to believe that the
            execution and delivery of this Underwriting Agreement, the
            applicable Terms Agreement and the applicable Indenture and,
            assuming facts in existence as of the date of the opinion, the
            consummation of the transactions contemplated herein and therein and
            compliance by the Company and the Operating Partnership with their
            obligations hereunder and thereunder conflict with or constitute a
            breach by the Company or the Operating Partnership of, or default by
            the Company or the Operating Partnership under, or result in the
            creation or imposition of any lien, charge or encumbrance upon any



            property or assets of the Company or the Operating Partnership
            pursuant to any material contract, indenture, mortgage, loan
            agreement, note, lease or other instrument of which they have actual
            knowledge and to which the Company or the Operating Partnership is a
            party or by which either of them may be bound or to which any of the
            property or assets of the Company or the Operating Partnership is
            subject.

            (3) The favorable opinion, dated as of Closing Time, of Brown & Wood
            LLP, counsel for the Underwriters, with respect to certain matters
            reasonably requested by the Underwriters.

            (4) In giving their opinions required by subsections (b)(1), (b)(2)
            and (b)(3), respectively, of this Section, Latham & Watkins, Vernon,
            Vernon, Wooten, Brown, Andrews & Garrett, P.A. and Brown & Wood LLP
            shall each additionally state that nothing has come to their
            attention that would lead them to believe that the Registration
            Statement or any amendment thereto (except for financial statements
            and schedules and other financial data, as to which counsel need
            make no statement), at the time it became effective (or, if an
            amendment to the Registration Statement or an Annual Report on Form
            10-K has been filed by the Operating Partnership or the Company with
            the Commission subsequent to the effectiveness of the Registration
            Statement, then at the time such amendment becomes effective or at
            the time of the most recent filing of any such Annual Report, as the
            case may be) or at the date of the applicable Terms Agreement,
            contained an untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state
            a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make
            the statements therein not misleading or that the Prospectus or any
            amendment or supplement thereto (except for financial statements and
            schedules and other financial data, as to which counsel need make no
            statement), at the date of the Applicable Terms Agreement or at
            Closing Time, included or includes an untrue statement of a material
            fact or omitted or omits to state a material fact necessary in order
            to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances
            under which they
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            were made, not misleading. In giving their opinions required by
            subsections (b)(1), (b)(2) and (b)(3), respectively, of this
            Section, Latham & Watkins, Vernon, Vernon, Wooten, Brown, Andrews &
            Garrett, P.A. and Brown & Wood LLP may rely, as to all matters of
            fact, upon certificates and written statements of officers and
            employees of and accountants for the Operating Partnership and the
            Company, and with respect to certain other matters, upon
            certificates of appropriate government officials in such
            jurisdiction, and Latham & Watkins and Brown & Wood LLP may
            additionally rely, as to matters involving the laws of the State of
            North Carolina, upon the opinion of Vernon, Vernon, Wooten, Brown,
            Andrews & Garrett, P.A. (or other counsel reasonably satisfactory to
            counsel for the Underwriters) in form and substance satisfactory to
            counsel for the Underwriters.

      (c) At Closing Time, there shall not have been, since the date of the
applicable Terms Agreement or since the respective dates as of which information
is given in the Prospectus, any material adverse change in the condition,
financial or otherwise, or the earnings, business affairs or business prospects
of the Company, the Operating Partnership and their subsidiaries considered as
one enterprise, whether or not arising in the ordinary course of business; no
proceedings shall be pending or, to the knowledge of the Operating Partnership
or the Company threatened against the Operating Partnership, the Company, any of
their subsidiaries or any of the Centers before or by any Federal, state or
other commission, board or administrative agency wherein an unfavorable
decision, ruling or finding would be reasonably expected and which would
materially and adversely affect the business, property, financial condition or
income of the Company, the Operating Partnership and their subsidiaries,
considered as one enterprise; and you shall have received a certificate of the
President or Chief Executive Officer or a Vice President of the Company and of
the chief financial or chief accounting officer of the Company in such capacity,
and of the general partner of the Operating Partnership, dated as of such
Closing Time, to the effect that (i) there has been no such material adverse
change or proceedings and (ii) the representations and warranties in Section 1
are true and correct with the same force and effect as though such Closing Time
were a Representation Date.

      (d) At the time of execution of the applicable Terms Agreement, you shall
have received a letter dated such date from PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, in form
and substance satisfactory to you, to the effect that (i) they are independent
public accountants with respect to the Operating Partnership and the Company,
and their subsidiaries within the meaning of the 1933 Act and the 1933 Act
Regulations thereunder; (ii) it is their opinion that the consolidated financial
statements and financial statement schedules of the Operating Partnership and
its subsidiaries and of the Company and its subsidiaries included or



incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus and
audited by them and covered by their opinions therein comply as to form in all
material respects with the applicable accounting requirements of the 1933 Act
and the 1933 Act Regulations; (iii) they have performed limited procedures, not
constituting an audit, including a reading of the latest available unaudited
interim consolidated financial statements of the Operating Partnership and the
Company, a reading of the minute books of the Company, inquiries of certain
officials of the Operating Partnership or the Company who have responsibility
for financial and accounting matters and such other inquiries and procedures as
may be specified in such letter, and on the basis of such limited review and
procedures (which shall include, without limitation, the procedures specified by
the American Institute of Certified
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Public Accountants for a review of interim financial information as described in
SAS No. 71, Interim Financial Information, with respect to the unaudited
condensed consolidated financial statements of the Operating Partnership and its
subsidiaries and the Company and its subsidiaries included or incorporated by
reference in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus), nothing has come to
their attention which causes them to believe (A) that any material modifications
should be made to the unaudited condensed financial statements of the Operating
Partnership and its subsidiaries or the Company and its subsidiaries included in
the Registration Statement and the Prospectus for them to be in conformity with
generally accepted accounting principles or that such unaudited financial
statements do not comply as to form in all material respects with the applicable
accounting requirements of the 1934 Act and the 1934 Act Regulations, (B) the
unaudited financial data of the Operating Partnership and the Company in the
Registration Statement and the Prospectus under the caption "Selected Financial
Data," if any, was not determined on a basis substantially consistent with that
used in determining the corresponding amounts in the applicable audited
financial statements included or incorporated by reference in the Registration
Statement and the Prospectus, or (C) at a specified date not more than three
days prior to the date of the applicable Terms Agreement, there has been any
change in the partners' capital of the Operating Partnership or the capital
stock of the Company or any increase in the debt of the Operating Partnership
and its subsidiaries or the Company and its subsidiaries or any decrease in
consolidated net current assets or net assets of the Operating Partnership or
the Company, as compared with the amounts shown in the most recent consolidated
balance sheet included or incorporated by reference in the Registration
Statement and the Prospectus or, during the period from the date of the most
recent consolidated statement of operations included or incorporated by
reference in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus to a specified date
not more than three days prior to the date of the applicable Terms Agreement,
there were any decreases, as compared with the corresponding period in the
preceding year, in consolidated revenues, operating income, funds from
operations, net income or net income per share (in the case of the Company) of
the Operating Partnership and its subsidiaries or the Company and its
subsidiaries, except in all instances for changes, increases or decreases which
the Registration Statement and the Prospectus disclose have occurred or may
occur; (iv) they have compared the information in the Prospectus under selected
captions with the disclosure requirements of Regulation S-K and on the basis of
limited procedures specified in such letter nothing came to their attention as a
result of the foregoing procedures that caused them to believe that this
information does not conform in all material respects with the disclosure
requirements of Items 301, 302 and 503(d), respectively, of Regulation S-K; and
(w) in addition to the examination referred to in their opinion and the limited
procedures referred to in clause (iii) above, they have carried out certain
specified procedures, not constituting an audit, with respect to certain
amounts, percentages and financial information which are included or
incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus and
which are specified by you, and have found such amounts, percentages and
financial information to be in agreement with the relevant accounting, financial
and other records of the Operating Partnership and its subsidiaries or the
Company and its subsidiaries, as the case may be, identified in such letter.

      (e) At Closing Time, you shall have received a letter, dated as of Closing
Time, from PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, to the effect that they reaffirm the
statements made in the letter furnished pursuant to subsection (d) of this
Section, except that the "specified date" referred to shall be a date not more
than three days prior to such Closing Time.
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      (f) If applicable, at the time of the execution of the applicable Terms
Agreement, you shall have received a letter dated such date from such
independent accountants that have prepared any historical financial statements
included in or incorporated by reference into the Registration Statement and
Prospectus which financial statements relate to properties or assets acquired or
to be acquired by the Operating Partnership or the Company, or any of their
subsidiaries, in form and substance satisfactory to the Underwriters, to the
effect that (i) they are independent accountants with respect to the Operating
Partnership or the Company, as the case may be, and such properties or assets



acquired by the Operating Partnership or the Company, as the case may be, within
the meaning of the 1933 Act and the 1933 Act Regulations; and (ii) it is their
opinion that the historical financial statements for such properties or assets
that have been audited by them and covered by their opinions included or
incorporated by reference into the Registration Statement and the Prospectus
comply in form in all material respects with the applicable accounting
requirements of the 1933 Act and the 1933 Act Regulations.

      (g) At Closing Time, counsel for the Underwriters shall have been
furnished with such documents and opinions as they may require for the purpose
of enabling them to pass upon the issuance and sale of the Underwritten
Securities as herein contemplated and related proceedings, or in order to
evidence the accuracy of any of the representations or warranties, or the
fulfillment of any of the conditions, herein contained; and all proceedings
taken by the Operating Partnership and the Company in connection with the
issuance and sale of the Underwritten Securities, as herein contemplated shall
be satisfactory in form and substance to you and counsel for the Underwriters.

      (h) In the event that the Underwriters exercise their option, if any,
provided in the applicable Terms Agreement as set forth in Section 2(b) hereof
to purchase all or any portion of the Option Securities, the representations and
warranties of the Operating Partnership and the Company contained herein and the
statements in any certificates furnished by the Operating Partnership and the
Company hereunder shall be true and correct as of each Date of Delivery and, at
the relevant Date of Delivery, you shall have received:

            (1) A certificate, dated such Date of Delivery, of the President and
            Chief Executive Officer or a Vice President of the Company and of
            the chief financial or chief accounting officer of the Company on
            behalf of the Company and on behalf of the Company in its capacity
            as general partner of the Operating Partnership confirming that the
            certificate delivered at the Closing Time pursuant to Section 5(c)
            hereof remains true and correct as of such Date of Delivery.

            (2) The favorable opinion of Latham & Watkins, counsel for the
            Operating Partnership, the GP Trust and the Company, in form and
            substance satisfactory to counsel for the Underwriters, dated such
            Date of Delivery, relating to the Option Securities to be purchased
            on such Date of Delivery and otherwise to the same effect as the
            opinion required by Sections 5(b)(1) and 5(b)(4) hereof.

            (3) The favorable opinion of Vernon, Vernon, Wooten, Brown, Andrews
            & Garrett, P.A., counsel for the Company and the Operating
            Partnership in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to counsel
            for the Underwriters, dated such Date
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            of Delivery, relating to the Option Shares and otherwise to the same
            effect as the opinion required by Section 5(b)(2) and 5(b)(4)
            hereof.

            (4) The favorable opinion of Brown & Wood LLP, counsel for the
            Underwriters, dated such Date of Delivery, relating to the Option
            Securities to be purchased on such Date of Delivery and otherwise to
            the same effect as the opinion required by Sections 5(b)(3) and
            5(b)(4) hereof.

            (5) A letter from PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, in form and substance
            satisfactory to you and dated such Date of Delivery, substantially
            the same in form and substance as the letter furnished to you
            pursuant to Section 5(d) hereof, except that the "specified date" in
            the letter furnished pursuant to this Section 5(h)(5) shall be a
            date not more than three days prior to such Date of Delivery.

            (6) The rating assigned by any nationally recognized statistical
            rating organization to the Underwritten Securities or other
            securities of the Operating Partnership or the Company as of the
            execution of the applicable Terms Agreement shall not have been
            lowered or withdrawn since such execution nor shall such rating
            organization have publicly announced that it has under surveillance
            or review its rating of the Underwritten Securities or other
            securities of the Operating Partnership or the Company.

      If any condition specified in this Section shall not have been fulfilled
when and as required to be fulfilled, the applicable Terms Agreement may be
terminated by you by notice to the Operating Partnership or the Company at any
time at or prior to the Closing Time or Date of Delivery, as the case may be,
and such termination shall be without liability of any party to any other party
except as provided in Section 4 hereof.

      Section 6. INDEMNIFICATION. (a) The Operating Partnership and the Company,
jointly and severally, hereby agree to indemnify and hold harmless each
Underwriter and each person, if any, who controls any Underwriter within the



meaning of Section 15 of the 1933 Act and Section 20 of the 1934 Act as follows:

            (1) against any and all loss, liability, claim, damage and expense
            whatsoever, as incurred, arising out of any untrue statement or
            alleged untrue statement of a material fact contained in the
            Registration Statement (or any amendment thereto), including the
            Rule 434 information, if any, or the omission or alleged omission
            therefrom of a material fact required to be stated therein or
            necessary to make the statements therein not misleading or arising
            out of any untrue statement or alleged untrue statement of a
            material fact included in the Prospectus (or any amendment or
            supplement thereto) or the omission or alleged omission therefrom of
            a material fact necessary in order to make the statements therein,
            in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not
            misleading;
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            (2) against any and all loss, liability, claim, damage and expense
            whatsoever, as incurred, to the extent of the aggregate amount paid
            in settlement of any litigation, or any investigation or proceeding
            by any governmental agency or body, commenced or threatened, or of
            any claim whatsoever based upon any such untrue statement or
            omission, or any such alleged untrue statement or omission, if such
            settlement is effected with the written consent of the indemnifying
            party; and

            (3) against any and all expense (including, the fees and
            disbursements of counsel chosen by you) whatsoever, as incurred,
            which has been reasonably incurred in investigating, preparing or
            defending against any litigation, or any investigation or
            proceedings by any governmental agency or body, commenced or
            threatened, or any claim whatsoever based upon any such untrue
            statement or omission, or any such alleged untrue statement or
            omission, to the extent that any such expense is not paid under (1)
            or (2) above;

PROVIDED, HOWEVER, that this indemnity agreement shall not apply to any loss,
liability, claim, damage or expense to the extent arising out of any untrue
statement or omission or alleged untrue statement or omission made in reliance
upon and in conformity with written information furnished to the Operating
Partnership or the Company by any Underwriter through you expressly for use in
the Registration Statement (or any amendment thereto) and the Prospectus (or any
amendment or supplement thereto).

      In addition to, and without limitation of, the joint and several
obligation of the Operating Partnership and the Company to indemnify each
Underwriter, the Operating Partnership and the Company jointly and severally,
also agree to indemnify and hold harmless the Independent Underwriter, if any,
and each person, if any, who controls the Independent Underwriter, if any,
within the meaning of Section 15 of the 1933 Act or Section 20 of the 1934 Act,
from and against any and all loss, liability, claim, damage and expense, as
incurred as a result of the Independent Underwriter's, if any, participation as
a "qualified independent underwriter" within the meaning of the Rule 2720 of the
Conduct Rules of the NASD in connection with the offering of the Underwritten
Securities.

      (b) Each Underwriter severally agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the
Operating Partnership and the Company, the directors, each of the officers who
signed the Registration Statement and each person, if any, who controls the
Operating Partnership or the Company within the meaning of Section 15 of the
1933 Act, against any and all loss, liability, claim, damage and expense
described in the indemnity contained in subsection (a) of this Section, but only
with respect to untrue statements or omissions, or alleged untrue statements or
omissions, made in the Registration Statement (or any amendment thereto) or the
Prospectus (or any amendment or supplement thereto) in reliance upon and in
conformity with written information furnished to the Company by such Underwriter
through you expressly for use in the Registration Statement (or any amendment
thereto) or the Prospectus (or any amendment or supplement thereto); PROVIDED
FURTHER, that with respect to any preliminary prospectus, such indemnity shall
not inure to the benefit of any Underwriter (or the benefit of any person
controlling such Underwriter) if the person asserting any such losses,
liabilities, claims, damages or expenses purchased the Underwritten Securities
which are the subject thereof from such Underwriter and if such person was not
sent or given a copy of the Prospectus (excluding any documents
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incorporated therein by reference) at or prior to confirmation of the sale of
such Underwritten Securities to such person in any case where such sending or
giving is required by the 1933 Act and the untrue statement or omission of a
material fact contained in such preliminary prospectus was corrected in the
Prospectus and the Prospectus was delivered to such Underwriter a reasonable



amount of time prior to the date of delivery of such confirmation.

      (c) Each indemnified party shall give notice as promptly as reasonably
practicable to each indemnifying party of any action commenced against it in
respect of which indemnity may be sought hereunder, but failure to so notify an
indemnifying party shall not relieve such indemnifying party from any liability
which it may have otherwise than on account of this indemnity agreement. In the
case of parties indemnified pursuant to the first paragraph of Section 6(a)
above, counsel to the indemnified parties shall be selected by Merrill Lynch,
and in the case of parties indemnified pursuant to Section 6(b) above, counsel
to the indemnified parties shall be selected by the Company and the Operating
Partnership. An indemnifying party may participate at its own expense in the
defense of such action. If it so elects within a reasonable time after receipt
of such notice, an indemnifying party, jointly with any other indemnifying
parties receiving such notice, may assume the defense of such action with
counsel chosen by it and approved by the indemnified parties defendant in such
action, unless such indemnified parties reasonably object to such assumption on
the ground that there may be legal defenses available to them which are
different from or in addition to those available to such indemnifying party. If
an indemnifying party assumes the defense of such action, the indemnifying
parties shall not be liable for any fees and expenses of counsel for the
indemnified parties incurred thereafter in connection with such action. In no
event shall the indemnifying parties be liable for fees and expenses of more
than one counsel (in addition to any local counsel) separate from their own
counsel for all indemnified parties in connection with any one action or
separate but similar or related actions in the same jurisdiction arising out of
the same general allegations or circumstances. No indemnifying party shall,
without the prior written consent of the indemnified parties, settle or
compromise or consent to the entry of any judgment with respect to any
litigation, or any investigation or proceeding by any governmental agency or
body, commenced or threatened, or any claim whatsoever in respect of which
indemnification or contribution could be sought under this Section 6 or Section
7 hereof (whether or not the indemnified parties are actual or potential parties
thereto), unless such settlement, compromise or consent (i) includes an
unconditional release of each indemnified party from all liability arising out
of such litigation, investigation, proceeding or claim and (ii) does not include
a statement as to or an admission of fault, culpability or a failure to act by
or on behalf of any indemnified party.

      If at any time an indemnified party shall have requested an indemnifying
party to reimburse the indemnified party for fees and expenses of counsel, such
indemnifying party agrees that it shall be liable for any settlement of the
nature contemplated by Section 6(a)(2) effected without its written consent if
(i) such settlement is entered into more than 45 days after receipt by such
indemnifying party of the aforesaid request, (ii) such indemnifying party shall
have received notice of the terms of such settlement at least 30 days prior to
such settlement being entered into and (iii) such indemnifying party shall not
have reimbursed such indemnified party in accordance with such request prior to
the date of such settlement.
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      Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, if indemnity is
sought pursuant to the second paragraph of Section 6(a), then, in addition to
the fees and expenses of counsel for the Indemnified Persons, the Indemnifying
Person shall be liable for the fees and expenses of not more than one firm (in
addition to any local counsel) separate from its own counsel and that of the
other Indemnified Persons for the Independent Underwriter, if any, in its
capacity as a "qualified independent underwriter" and all persons, if any, who
control the Independent Underwriter, if any, within the meaning of Section 15 of
the 1933 Act or Section 20 of the 1934 Act in connection with any one action or
separate but similar or related actions in the same jurisdiction arising out of
the same general allegations or circumstances if, in the reasonable judgment of
the Independent Underwriter, if any, there may exist a conflict of interest
between the Independent Underwriter, if any, and the other Indemnified Persons.
Any such separate counsel for the Independent Underwriter, if any, and such
control persons, if any, of the Independent Underwriter, if any, shall be
designated in writing by the Independent Underwriter, if any.

      Section 7. CONTRIBUTION. If the indemnification provided for in Section 6
hereof is for any reason unavailable to or insufficient to hold harmless an
indemnified party in respect of any losses, liabilities, claims, damages or
expenses referred to therein, then each indemnifying party shall contribute to
the aggregate amount of such losses, liabilities, claims, damages and expenses
incurred by such indemnified party, as incurred, (i) in such proportion as is
appropriate to reflect the relative benefits received by the Company or the
Operating Partnership, on the one hand, and the Underwriters and the Independent
Underwriter, if any, on the other hand, from the offering of the Underwritten
Securities pursuant to the applicable Terms Agreement or (ii) if the allocation
provided by clause (i) is not permitted by applicable law, in such proportion as
is appropriate to reflect not only the relative benefits referred to in clause
(i) above but also the relative fault of the Company or the Operating
Partnership, on the one hand, and of the Underwriters and the Independent
Underwriter, if any, on the other hand, in connection with the statements or



omissions which resulted in such losses, liabilities, claims, damages or
expenses, as well as any other relevant equitable considerations.

      The relative benefits received by the Company or the Operating
Partnership, on the one hand, and the Underwriters and the Independent
Underwriter, if any, on the other hand, in connection with the offering of the
Debt Securities pursuant to the applicable Terms Agreement shall be deemed to be
in the same respective proportions as the total net proceeds from the offering
of the Underwritten Securities (before deducting expenses) received by the
Company or the Operating Partnership and the total underwriting discount
received by the Underwriters, in each case as set forth on the cover of the
Prospectus, or, if Rule 434 is used, the corresponding location on the Term
Sheet, bear to the aggregate initial public offering price of such Debt
Securities as set forth on such cover. The benefits received by the Independent
Underwriter, if any, shall be limited to the fee it received.

      The relative fault of the Company or the Operating Partnership on the one
hand and the Underwriters and the Independent Underwriter, if any, on the other
hand shall be determined by reference to, among other things, whether any such
untrue or alleged untrue statement of a material fact or omission or alleged
omission to state a material fact relates to information supplied by the
Company, the Operating Partnership or by the Underwriters and the parties'
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relative intent, knowledge, access to information and opportunity to correct or
prevent such statement or omission.

      The Company, the Operating Partnership, the Underwriters and the
Independent Underwriter, if any, agree that it would not be just and equitable
if contribution pursuant to this Section 7 were determined by pro rata
allocation (even if the Underwriters and the Independent Underwriter, if any,
were treated as one entity for such purpose) or by any other method of
allocation which does not take account of the equitable considerations referred
to above in this Section 7. The aggregate amount of losses, liabilities, claims,
damages and expenses incurred by an indemnified party and referred to above in
this Section 7 shall be deemed to include any legal or other expenses reasonably
incurred by such indemnified party in investigating, preparing or defending
against any litigation, or any investigation or proceeding by any governmental
agency or body, commenced or threatened, or any claim whatsoever based upon any
such untrue or alleged untrue statement or omission or alleged omission.

      Notwithstanding the provisions of this Section 7, no Underwriter shall be
required to contribute any amount in excess of the amount by which the total
price at which the Underwritten Securities underwritten by it and distributed to
the public were offered to the public exceeds the amount of any damages which
such Underwriter has otherwise been required to pay by reason of any such untrue
or alleged untrue statement or omission or alleged omission.

      No person guilty of fraudulent misrepresentation (within the meaning of
Section 11(f) of the 1933 Act) shall be entitled to contribution from any person
who was not guilty of such fraudulent misrepresentation.

      For purposes of this Section, each person, if any, who controls an
Underwriter within the meaning of Section 15 of the 1933 Act or Section 20 of
the 1934 Act shall have the same rights to contribution as such Underwriter, and
each director of the Company, each officer of the Company who signed the
Registration Statement on behalf of the Company as general partner of the
Operating Partnership or on behalf of the Company itself, and each person, if
any, who controls the Operating Partnership or the Company within the meaning of
Section 15 of the 1933 Act shall have the same rights to contribution as the
Operating Partnership and the Company. The Underwriter's respective obligations
to contribute pursuant to this Section 7 are several in proportion to the
aggregate principal amount of Initial Securities set forth opposite their
respective names in Schedule A hereto and not joint. For purposes of this
Section 7, the Operating Partnership, the Company, and their subsidiaries shall
be deemed one party jointly and severally liable for any obligations hereunder.

      Section 8. REPRESENTATIONS, WARRANTIES AND AGREEMENTS TO SURVIVE DELIVERY.
All representations, warranties and agreements contained in this Underwriting
Agreement or the applicable Terms Agreement, or contained in certificates of
officers of the Operating Partnership and the Company submitted pursuant hereto
or thereto, shall remain operative and in full force and effect, regardless of
any termination of this Underwriting Agreement or the applicable Terms
Agreement, or investigation made by or on behalf of any Underwriter or any
controlling person, or by or on behalf of the Operating Partnership or the
Company, and shall survive delivery of and payment for the Underwritten
Securities.
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      Section 9. TERMINATION OF AGREEMENT. (a) This Underwriting Agreement
(excluding the applicable Terms Agreement) may be terminated for any reason at



any time by the Operating Partnership, the Company or by you upon the giving of
30 days' written notice of such termination to the other parties hereto.

      (b) You may also terminate the applicable Terms Agreement, by notice to
the Operating Partnership or the Company, at any time at or prior to the Closing
Time or any relevant Date of Delivery, if (i) if there has been, since the date
of such Terms Agreement or since the respective dates as of which information is
given in the Prospectus, any material adverse change in the condition, financial
or otherwise, or in the earnings, business affairs or business prospects of the
Company, the Operating Partnership, and their subsidiaries considered as one
enterprise, whether or not arising in the ordinary course of business, (ii)
except as disclosed in the Prospectus, if any proceeding shall be pending or, to
the knowledge of the Operating Partnership or the Company threatened against the
Operating Partnership, the Company, any of their subsidiaries or any of the
Centers before or by any Federal, state or other commission board or
administrative agency wherein an unfavorable decision, ruling or finding would
materially and adversely affect the business, property, financial condition or
income of the Company, the Operating Partnership and their subsidiaries,
considered as one enterprise, (iii) if there has occurred any material adverse
change in the financial markets in the United States or, if the Underwritten
Securities include Debt Securities denominated or payable in, or indexed to, one
or more foreign or composite currencies, in the international financial markets,
or if there has occurred any outbreak of hostilities or escalation thereof or
other calamity or crisis or any change or development involving a prospective
change in national or international political, financial or economic conditions,
in each case the effect of which is such as to make it, in your judgment,
impracticable to market the Underwritten Securities or to enforce contracts for
the sale of the Underwritten Securities, or (iv) if trading in any of the
securities of the Operating Partnership or the Company has been suspended or
limited by the Commission or the New York Stock Exchange, or if trading
generally on either the New York Stock Exchange, the American Stock Exchange or
the NASDAQ National Market has been suspended or limited, or minimum or maximum
prices for trading have been fixed, or maximum ranges for prices for securities
have been required, by either of said Exchanges or by order of the Commission or
any other governmental authority, or if a banking moratorium has been declared
by either Federal or New York authorities or, if the Underwritten Securities
include Debt Securities denominated or payable in, or indexed to, one or more
foreign or composite currencies, by the relevant authorities in the related
foreign country or countries.

      (c) In the event of any such termination, (x) the covenants set forth in
Section 3 with respect to any offering of Underwritten Securities shall remain
in effect so long as any Underwriter owns any such Underwritten Securities
purchased from the Company pursuant to the applicable Terms Agreement and (y)
the covenant set forth in Section 3(h) hereof, the provisions of Section 4
hereof, the indemnity and contribution agreements set forth in Sections 6 and 7
hereof, and the provisions of Sections 8 and 13 hereof shall remain in effect.
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      Section 10. DEFAULT BY ONE OR MORE OF THE UNDERWRITERS. If one or more of
the Underwriters shall fail at the Closing Time or the relevant Date of Delivery
to purchase the Underwritten Securities which it or they are obligated to
purchase under the applicable Terms Agreement (the "Defaulted Securities"), then
you shall have the right, within 24 hours thereafter, to make arrangements for
one or more of the non-defaulting Underwriters, or any other underwriters, to
purchase all, but not less than all, of the Defaulted Securities in such amounts
as may be agreed upon and upon the terms herein set forth; if, however, you
shall not have completed such arrangements within such 24-hour period, then:

      (a) if the aggregate principal amount of Defaulted Securities does not
exceed 10% of the aggregate principal amount of Underwritten Securities to be
purchased on such date pursuant to such Terms Agreement, the non-defaulting
Underwriters named in such Terms Agreement shall be obligated, severally and not
jointly, to purchase the full amount thereof in the proportions that their
respective underwriting obligations hereunder bear to the underwriting
obligations of all non-defaulting Underwriters, or

      (b) if the aggregate principal amount of Defaulted Securities exceeds 10%
of the aggregate principal amount of Underwritten Securities to be purchased on
such date pursuant to such Terms Agreement, the applicable Terms Agreement, in
the case of Initial Underwritten Securities, or any over-allotment option, in
the case of Option Securities, shall terminate without liability on the part of
any non-defaulting Underwriter.

      No action taken pursuant to this Section shall relieve any defaulting
Underwriter from liability in respect of its default under this Underwriting
Agreement and the applicable Terms Agreement.

      In the event of any such default which does not result in a termination of
the applicable Terms Agreement, either you, the Operating Partnership or the
Company shall have the right to postpone the Closing Time or the relevant Date
of Delivery for a period not exceeding seven days in order to effect any
required changes in the Registration Statement or the Prospectus or in any other



documents or arrangements.

      Section 11. NOTICES. All notices and other communications hereunder shall
be in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly given if mailed or
transmitted by any standard form of telecommunication. Notices to the
Underwriters shall be directed to Merrill Lynch at 4 World Financial Center,
North Tower, New York, New York 10080, attention of Martin J. Cicco, Managing
Director; and notices to the Operating Partnership and the Company shall be
directed to either of them at 3200 Northline Avenue, Suite 360, Greensboro,
North Carolina 27408, attention of Stanley K. Tanger.

      Section 12. PARTIES. This Underwriting Agreement and the applicable Terms
Agreement shall each inure to the benefit of and be binding upon you and the
Operating Partnership, the Company and any Underwriter who becomes a party to
such Terms Agreement, and their respective successors. Nothing expressed or
mentioned in this Underwriting Agreement or the applicable Terms Agreement is
intended or shall be construed to give any person, firm or corporation, other
than those referred to in Sections 6 and 7 and their heirs and legal
representatives, any legal or equitable right, remedy or claim under or in
respect of this
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Underwriting Agreement or such Terms Agreement or any provision herein or
therein contained. This Underwriting Agreement and the applicable Terms
Agreement and all conditions and provisions hereof and thereof are intended to
be for the sole and exclusive benefit of the parties hereto and thereto and
their respective successors and said controlling persons and officers and
directors and their heirs and legal representatives, and for the benefit of no
other person, firm or corporation. No purchaser of Underwritten Securities from
any Underwriter shall be deemed to be a successor by reason merely of such
purchase.

      Section 13. GOVERNING LAW AND TIME. This Underwriting Agreement and the
applicable Terms Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with
the laws of the State of New York applicable to agreements made and to be
performed in said State.

      Section 14. COUNTERPARTS. This Underwriting Agreement and the applicable
Terms Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, and if executed in
more than one counterpart the executed counterparts shall constitute a single
instrument.
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      If the foregoing is in accordance with your understanding of our
agreement, please sign and return to the Operating Partnership and the Company a
counterpart hereof, whereupon this instrument, along with all counterparts will
become a binding agreement between you, the Operating Partnership and the
Company in accordance with its terms.

                              Very truly yours,

                              TANGER PROPERTIES LIMITED PARTNERSHIP

                              By:  Tanger GP Trust
                                   (its general partner)

                              By: /s/ Steven B. Tanger
                                  --------------------

                              TANGER FACTORY OUTLET CENTERS, INC.

                              By: /s/ Steven B. Tanger
                                  --------------------

CONFIRMED AND ACCEPTED,
  as of the date first
  above written:

MERRILL LYNCH, PIERCE, FENNER & SMITH
            INCORPORATED



By:  /s/ John Timoney
     Authorized Signatory
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                                                                       Exhibit A

                    TANGER PROPERTIES LIMITED PARTNERSHIP
                    (a North Carolina limited partnership)

                              [Title of Securities]

                                 TERMS AGREEMENT
                                 ---------------

                                                      Dated:       , 200_

To: TANGER PROPERTIES LIMITED PARTNERSHIP
3200 Northline Avenue, Suite 360
Greensboro, North Carolina 27408

Attention:  Chairman of the Board of Directors

Dear Ladies and Gentlemen:

      We (the "Representative") understand that Tanger Properties Limited
Partnership (a North Carolina limited partnership), proposes to issue and sell
$____________ aggregate principal amount of its [Title of Debt Security] (the
"Underwritten Securities") [to be unconditionally guaranteed as to payment of
principal thereof (and premium, if any) and interest and Additional Amounts, if
any, thereon by Tanger Factory Outlet Centers, Inc., a North Carolina
corporation (the "Company")]. Subject to the terms and conditions set forth or
incorporated by reference herein, the underwriters named below (the
"Underwriters") offer to purchase, severally and not jointly, the respective
principal amount of Initial Underwritten Securities set forth below opposite
their respective names[, and a proportionate share of Option Securities (as
defined in the Underwriting Agreement referred to below) to the extent any are
purchased] at the purchase price set forth below.

                                                     Principal Amount
                                                       of Initial
            Underwriter                          Underwritten Securities
            -----------                          -----------------------
Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith
            Incorporated                                $
Banc of America Securities LLC                          $
                                                         ----------
               Total                                    $
                                                         ==========

      The Underwritten Securities shall have the following terms:

Title of Securities:
Currency:
Principal amount to be issued:
Current Ratings:
Interest rate or formula:
Regular Record Dates:
Interest Payment Dates:
Stated Maturity Date:
Redemption and/or repayment provisions:
Sinking fund requirements:
Number of Option Securities, if any, that may be purchased by the Underwriters:

Initial public offering price: %, plus accrued interest, if any, or amortized
original issue discount, if any, from , 200_.

Purchase price:   %, plus accrued interest, if any, or amortized original
issued discount, if any, from         , 200_ (payable in   [same][next] day
funds).

Form:
Additional co-managers, if any:
Other terms:
Closing date and location:



      All the provisions contained in the document attached as Annex A hereto
entitled "Tanger Properties Limited Partnership - Debt Securities - Underwriting
Agreement" are hereby incorporated by reference in their entirety herein and
shall be deemed to be a part of this Terms Agreement to the same extent as if
such provisions had been set forth in full herein. Terms defined in such
document are used herein as therein defined.
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      Please accept this offer no later than o'clock P.M. (New York City time)
on by signing a copy of this Terms Agreement in the space set forth below and
returning the signed copy to us.

                        Very truly yours,

                        MERRILL LYNCH, PIERCE, FENNER & SMITH
                                    INCORPORATED

                          By
                             -------------------------
                               Authorized Signatory
                          [Acting on behalf of itself and the other named
                          Underwriters.]

Accepted:

TANGER PROPERTIES LIMITED PARTNERSHIP

By:  Tanger GP Trust
     (its general partner)

By
   ---------------------------
   Name:
   Title:
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                                                                     Exhibit 1.2

                      TANGER PROPERTIES LIMITED PARTNERSHIP
                     (a North Carolina limited partnership)

                              9 1/8% Notes due 2008

                                 TERMS AGREEMENT
                                 ---------------

                                                Dated: February 9, 2001

To: TANGER PROPERTIES LIMITED PARTNERSHIP
3200 Northline Avenue, Suite 360
Greensboro, North Carolina 27408

Attention:  Chairman of the Board of Directors

Dear Ladies and Gentlemen:

      We understand that Tanger Properties Limited Partnership (a North Carolina
limited partnership), proposes to issue and sell $100,000,000 aggregate
principal amount of its 9 1/8% Senior Notes due 2008 (the "Underwritten
Securities") to be unconditionally guaranteed as to payment of principal thereof
and interest thereon by Tanger Factory Outlet Centers, Inc., a North Carolina
corporation (the "Company"). Subject to the terms and conditions set forth or
incorporated by reference herein, the underwriters named below (the
"Underwriters") offer to purchase, severally and not jointly, the respective
principal amount of Initial Underwritten Securities set forth below opposite
their respective names at the purchase price set forth below.

                                                   Principal Amount
                                                      of Initial
             Underwriter                         Underwritten Securities
             -----------                         -----------------------
Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith
            Incorporated                              $ 90,000,000
Banc of America Securities LLC                        $ 10,000,000
                                                      ------------
               Total                                  $100,000,000
                                                      ============

      The Underwritten Securities shall have the following terms:

Title of Securities:    9% Senior Notes due 2008

Currency:     U.S. Dollars

Principal amount to be issued:  $100,000,000

Current Ratings:  Ba2/BB+

Interest rate or formula:  9%

Regular Record Dates:  15 days prior to applicable Interest Payment Date

Interest Payment Dates:  Payable semi-annually in arrears on each February 15
and August 15, commencing August 15, 2001

Stated Maturity Date:  February 15, 2008

Redemption and/or repayment provisions:  None

Sinking fund requirements:  None

Number of Option Securities, if any, that may be purchased by the
Underwriters:  None

Initial public offering price:  99.366%, plus accrued interest, if any, from
February 15, 2001

Purchase price: 97.366%, plus accrued interest, if any, from February 15, 2001
(payable in same funds) Form: Book-entry-only form through the facilities of The

Depository Trust Company Additional co-managers, if any: Banc of America

Securities LLC Other terms:



      APPOINTMENT OF QUALIFIED INDEPENDENT UNDERWRITER. The Operating
Partnership hereby confirms its engagement of Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner &
Smith Incorporated ("Merrill Lynch"), and Merrill Lynch hereby confirms its
agreement with the Operating Partnership to render services as, a "qualified
independent underwriter" within the meaning of Rule 2720 of the Conduct Rules of
the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. (the "NASD") with respect
to the offering. Merrill Lynch, solely in its capacity as qualified independent
underwriter and not otherwise, is referred to herein as the "Independent
Underwriter."

Closing date and location:  February 15, 2001, 9 a.m., Brown & Wood LLP, New
York, New York

      All the provisions contained in the document attached as Annex A hereto
entitled "Tanger Properties Limited Partnership - Debt Securities - Underwriting
Agreement" are hereby incorporated by reference in their entirety herein and
shall be deemed to be a part of this Terms Agreement to the same extent as if
such provisions had been set forth in full herein. Terms defined in such
document are used herein as therein defined.

      Please accept this offer no later than 7:00 o'clock P.M. (New York City
time) on February 9, 2001 by signing a copy of this Terms Agreement in the space
set forth below and returning the signed copy to us.

                              Very truly yours,

                              MERRILL LYNCH, PIERCE, FENNER & SMITH
                                          INCORPORATED

                              BANC OF AMERICA SECURITIES LLC

                              By: Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith
                                              Incorporated

                               By /s/ John Timoney
                                  ------------------------------
                                    Authorized Signatory

Accepted:

TANGER PROPERTIES LIMITED PARTNERSHIP

By:  Tanger GP Trust
     (its general partner)

By /s/ Steven B. Tanger
  ----------------------------
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================================================================================

                      TANGER PROPERTIES LIMITED PARTNERSHIP
                                     ISSUER

                                       AND

                       TANGER FACTORY OUTLET CENTERS, INC.
                                    GUARANTOR

                                       TO

                     STATE STREET BANK AND TRUST COMPANY

                              --------------------

                          THIRD SUPPLEMENTAL INDENTURE
                          DATED AS OF FEBRUARY 15, 2001

                              --------------------

                    $100,000,000 9-1/8% SENIOR NOTES DUE 2008

                              --------------------

                             SUPPLEMENT TO INDENTURE
                        DATED AS OF MARCH 1, 1996, AMONG
              TANGER PROPERTIES LIMITED PARTNERSHIP (AS ISSUER),
            TANGER FACTORY OUTLET CENTERS, INC. (AS GUARANTOR) AND
               STATE STREET BANK AND TRUST COMPANY (AS TRUSTEE)

================================================================================

      THIRD SUPPLEMENTAL INDENTURE, dated as of February 15, 2001, among TANGER
PROPERTIES LIMITED PARTNERSHIP, a limited partnership duly organized and
existing under the laws of North Carolina (hereinafter called the "Issuer"),
having its principal executive office located at 3200 Northline Avenue, Suite
360, Greensboro, North Carolina 27408, TANGER FACTORY OUTLET CENTERS, INC., a
corporation duly organized and existing under the laws of North Carolina
(hereinafter called the "Guarantor"), having its principal executive office
located at 3200 Northline Avenue, Suite 360, Greensboro, North Carolina 27408,
and STATE STREET BANK AND TRUST COMPANY, a Massachusetts trust company
(hereinafter called the "Trustee"), having its Corporate Trust Office located at
2 Avenue de Lafayette, 6th Floor, Boston, Massachusetts 02111.

                                    RECITALS

      WHEREAS, the Issuer and the Guarantor executed and delivered the Indenture
(the "Original Indenture"), dated as of March 1, 1996, to the Trustee to issue
from time to time for its lawful purposes debt securities evidencing the
Issuer's senior unsecured indebtedness.

      WHEREAS, Section 301 of the Original Indenture provides that by means of a
supplemental indenture the Issuer may create one or more series of its debt
securities and establish the form, terms and provisions thereof.

      WHEREAS, the Issuer and the Guarantor intend by this Supplemental
Indenture to (i) create a series of Issuer's debt securities, in an aggregate
principal amount equal to $100,000,000, entitled "9-1/8% Senior Notes due 2008"
(the "Notes") and (ii) establish the form and the terms and provisions of the
Notes.

      WHEREAS, the Issuer and the Guarantor have approved the creation of the
Notes and the form, terms and provisions thereof.

      WHEREAS, the consent of Holders to the execution and delivery of this
Supplemental Indenture is not required, and all other actions required to be
taken under the Original Indenture with respect to this Supplemental Indenture
have been taken.

      NOW, THEREFORE IT IS AGREED:

                                   ARTICLE ONE



   DEFINITIONS, CREATION, FORM AND TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE DEBT SECURITIES

      Section 1.1 DEFINITIONS. Capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined
in this Supplemental Indenture shall have the meanings ascribed to them in the
Original Indenture. In addition, the following terms shall have the meanings set
forth below:

      "DEFAULT" means any event that is, or after notice or passage of time or
both would be, an Event of Default.
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      "DISINTERESTED DIRECTOR" means, with respect to any transaction or series
of transactions which a majority of the Disinterested Directors of the Issuer
are required to approve under the terms of the Indenture, a member of the Board
of Directors who does not have any material direct or indirect financial
interest in or with respect to such transaction or series of transactions.

      "DTC" means The Depository Trust Company.

      "GLOBAL NOTE" means a single fully-registered global note in book-entry
form, without coupons, substantially in the form of Exhibit A attached hereto,
which represents the Notes.

      "INDENTURE" means the Original Indenture as supplemented by this Third
Supplemental Indenture and as further amended, modified or supplemented with
respect to the Notes pursuant to the provisions of the Original Indenture.

      "RESTRICTED SUBSIDIARY" means any Subsidiary of the Issuer, unless such
Subsidiary is an Unrestricted Subsidiary or is designated as an Unrestricted
Subsidiary pursuant to the terms of the Indenture.

      "UNRESTRICTED SUBSIDIARY" means (1) any Subsidiary that at the time of
determination shall be an Unrestricted Subsidiary (as designated by the Board of
Directors, as provided below) and (2) any Subsidiary of an Unrestricted
Subsidiary. The Board of Directors may designate any Subsidiary (including any
newly acquired or newly formed Subsidiary) to be an Unrestricted Subsidiary so
long as (a) neither the Issuer nor any Restricted Subsidiary is directly or
indirectly liable for any Indebtedness of such Subsidiary, (b) no default with
respect to any Indebtedness of such Subsidiary would permit (upon notice, lapse
of time or otherwise) any holder of any other Indebtedness of the Issuer or any
other Subsidiary to declare a default on such other Indebtedness or cause the
payment thereof to be accelerated or payable prior to its stated maturity, (c)
neither the Issuer nor any Restricted Subsidiary has a contract, agreement,
arrangement, understanding or obligation of any kind, whether written or oral,
with such Subsidiary other than those that might be obtained at the time from
persons who are not Affiliates of the Issuer and (d) neither the Issuer nor any
Restricted Subsidiary has any obligation (1) to subscribe for additional shares
of Capital Stock or other equity interest in such Subsidiary or (2) to maintain
or preserve such Subsidiary's financial condition or to cause such Subsidiary to
achieve certain levels of operating results. Any such designation by the Board
of Directors shall be evidenced to the Trustee by filing a Board Resolution with
the Trustee giving effect to such designation. The Board of Directors may
designate any Unrestricted Subsidiary as a Restricted Subsidiary if, immediately
after giving effect to such designation, there would be no Default under the
Indenture, and the Issuer could incur $1.00 of additional Indebtedness (other
than Permitted Indebtedness) pursuant to Section 1010 of the Original Indenture.

      Section 1.2 CREATION OF NOTES. In accordance with Section 301 of the
Original Indenture, the Issuer hereby creates the Notes as a separate series of
its debt securities, entitled "9-1/8% Senior Notes due 2008", issued pursuant to
the Indenture. The Notes shall initially be limited to an aggregate principal
amount equal to $100,000,000, subject to the exceptions set forth in Section
301(2) of the Original Indenture.
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      Section 1.3 FORM OF NOTES. The Notes will be issued as Registered
Securities and represented by a single Global Note, without coupons, registered
in the name of DTC or its nominee, as the case may be, subject to the provisions
of the seventh paragraph of Section 305 of the Original Indenture. So long as
DTC, or its nominee, is the registered owner of the Global Note, DTC or its
nominee, as the case may be, will be considered the sole Holder of the Notes
represented by the Global Note for all purposes under the Indenture.

      Section 1.4 TERMS AND PROVISIONS OF NOTES. The Notes shall be governed by
all of the terms and provisions of the Original Indenture, as supplemented by
this Third Supplemental Indenture, and in particular, the following provisions
shall be terms of the Notes:

      (a) PAYMENT OF PRINCIPAL AND INTEREST. Principal and interest payments in
respect of the Global Note will be made by the Issuer in immediately available
funds to DTC or its nominee, as the case may be, as the Holder of the Global



Note.

      (b) APPLICABILITY OF GUARANTEE. The Notes will be Guaranteed Securities
pursuant to the Original Indenture, and the Guarantee endorsed on the Global
Note and the provisions set forth in Article Sixteen, Section 1601 of the
Original Indenture shall be applicable to the Notes.

      (c) ADDITIONAL COVENANTS. In addition to the covenants set forth in the
Original Indenture, the Issuer and the Guarantor hereby further covenant as
follows:

            (i) LIMITATION ON CONSOLIDATION, MERGER, ETC. The Issuer will not
            consolidate with or merge with or into any corporation or
            partnership or sell, convey, transfer, lease or otherwise dispose of
            all or substantially all of its assets to any corporation or
            partnership unless, after giving pro forma effect to the
            consolidation, merger, sale, conveyance, transfer, lease or other
            disposition, the Issuer or successor entity could incur at least
            $1.00 of Indebtedness (other than Permitted Indebtedness) pursuant
            to Section 1010 of the Original Indenture.

            (ii) LIMITATION ON INCURRENCE OF INDEBTEDNESS. The Issuer will not
            permit any Restricted Subsidiary to incur any Indebtedness other
            than Permitted Indebtedness.

            (iii) LIMITATION ON DISTRIBUTIONS. The Issuer will not make any
            distribution, by reduction of capital or otherwise (other than
            distributions payable in securities evidencing interests in the
            Issuer's capital for the purpose of acquiring interests in real
            property or otherwise) unless, immediately after giving pro forma
            effect to such distribution, the Issuer could incur at least $1.00
            of Indebtedness (other than Permitted Indebtedness) pursuant to
            Section 1010 of the Original Indenture; provided, however, that the
            foregoing limitation shall not apply to any distribution or other
            action which is necessary to maintain the Guarantor's status as a
            REIT under the Code, if the aggregate principal amount of all
            outstanding Indebtedness of the Guarantor and the Issuer on a
            consolidated basis at such time is less than 60% of Adjusted Total
            Assets.
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            Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Issuer will not be prohibited
            from making the payment of any distribution within 30 days of the
            declaration thereof if at such date of declaration such payment
            would have complied with the provisions of the immediately preceding
            paragraph.

            (iv) LIMITATION ON TRANSACTIONS WITH AFFILIATES. The Issuer will
            not, and will not permit any Subsidiary to, directly or indirectly,
            enter into any transaction, or series of transactions, with an
            Affiliate unless (1) such transaction, or series of transactions, is
            on terms that are no less favorable than those available in an
            arm's-length transaction with unrelated third parties, (2) with
            respect to any transaction, or series of transactions, with total
            consideration equal to or greater than $5.0 million, the Issuer
            shall have delivered an officers' certificate certifying that such
            transaction, or series of transactions, complies with clause (1)
            above and such transaction, or series of transactions, has been
            approved by a majority of the Disinterested Directors, or in the
            case of transactions included in this clause (2) for which there are
            no Disinterested Directors, the Issuer shall have obtained a written
            opinion from a nationally recognized investment banking, appraisal
            or other appropriate expert firm to the effect that such
            transaction, or series of transactions, is fair to the Issuer or
            Subsidiary from a financial point of view and (3) with respect to
            any transaction or series of transactions with total consideration
            in excess of $15.0 million, the Issuer shall obtain a written
            opinion from a nationally recognized investment banking, appraisal
            or other appropriate expert firm as described above.

            (v) LIMITATION ON DIVIDENDS AND OTHER PAYMENT RESTRICTIONS AFFECTING
            RESTRICTED SUBSIDIARIES. The Issuer will not, and will not permit
            any Restricted Subsidiary to, create or allow to exist any
            encumbrance that would restrict the ability of a Restricted
            Subsidiary to (1) pay dividends on Capital Stock, (2) pay
            Indebtedness owed to the Issuer or any Subsidiary, (3) make loans or
            advances to the Issuer or any Subsidiary, (4) transfer any property
            or assets to the Issuer or any Subsidiary, or (5) guarantee any
            Indebtedness of the Issuer or any Subsidiary.

            (vi) LIMITATION ON SALE OF CAPITAL STOCK OF RESTRICTED SUBSIDIARIES.
            The Issuer will not permit any Restricted Subsidiary to issue any
            Capital Stock (other than to the Issuer or a Restricted Subsidiary)



            and shall not permit any Person (other than the Issuer or a
            Subsidiary) to own any Capital Stock of any Restricted Subsidiary;
            PROVIDED, HOWEVER, that the foregoing shall not prohibit the
            issuance or sale of all, but not less than all, of the issued and
            outstanding Capital Stock of any Subsidiary owned by the Issuer or
            any Subsidiary in accordance with the other provisions of the
            Indenture.

            (d) COVENANT DEFEASANCE; WAIVER. The provisions of Sections 402(3)
and 1012 of the Original Indenture shall apply to the additional covenants set
forth in Section 1.4(c) hereof as if such covenants were referred to therein.
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                                   ARTICLE TWO

                                     TRUSTEE

      Section 2.1 TRUSTEE. The Trustee shall not be responsible in any manner
whatsoever for or in respect of the validity or sufficiency of this Supplemental
Indenture or the due execution hereof by the Issuer. The recitals of fact
contained herein shall be taken as the statements solely of the Issuer, and the
Trustee assumes no responsibility for the correctness thereof.

                                  ARTICLE THREE

                            MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

      Section 3.1 RATIFICATION OF ORIGINAL INDENTURE. This Supplemental
Indenture is executed and shall be construed as an indenture supplemental to the
Original Indenture, and as supplemented and modified hereby, the Original
Indenture is in all respects ratified and confirmed, and the Original Indenture
and this Supplemental Indenture shall be read, taken and construed as one and
the same instrument.

      Section 3.2 EFFECT OF HEADINGS. The Article and Section headings herein
are for convenience only and shall not affect the construction hereof.

      Section 3.3 SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS. All covenants and agreements in this
Supplemental Indenture by the Issuer and, with respect to the Guarantee, the
Guarantor shall bind their respective successors and assigns, whether so
expressed or not.

      Section 3.4 SEPARABILITY CLAUSE. In case any one or more of the provisions
contained in this Supplemental Indenture shall for any reason be held to be
invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect, the validity, legality and
enforceability of the remaining provisions shall not in any way be affected or
impaired thereby.

      Section 3.5 GOVERNING LAW. This Supplemental Indenture shall be governed
by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York
applicable to agreements made and instruments entered into and, in each case,
performed in said state.

      Section 3.6 COUNTERPARTS. This Supplemental Indenture may be executed in
several counterparts, each of which shall be an original and all of which shall
constitute one and the same instrument.
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      IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Third Supplemental
Indenture to be duly executed, and their respective corporate seals to be
hereunto affixed and attested, all as of the date first above written.

                            TANGER PROPERTIES LIMITED PARTNERSHIP

                                    By:  Tanger GP Trust, as General Partner

                                    By: /s/ Stanley K. Tanger
                                        ------------------------------------
                                        Name: Stanley K. Tanger
                                        Title: Chairman of the Board and
                                               Chief Executive Officer

Attest:

/s/ Virginia R. Summerell
- ---------------------------
Name: Virginia R. Summerell
Title: Secretary



                                    TANGER FACTORY OUTLET CENTERS, INC.
[SEAL]

                                    By: /s/ Stanley K. Tanger
                                        ------------------------------------
                                        Name: Stanley K. Tanger
                                        Title: Chairman of the Board and
                                               Chief Executive Officer
Attest:

/s/ Rochelle G. Simpson
Name: Rochelle G. Simpson
Title: Secretary

                                    STATE STREET BANK AND TRUST COMPANY,
                                    as Trustee

          [SEAL]

                                    By: /s/ Gary Dougherty
                                        --------------------------------
                                        Name: Gary Dougherty
                                        Title: Vice President
Attest:
/s/ Paul G. Grenier
Name: Paul G. Grenier
Title: Secretary



                                                                     Exhibit 4.2

                                  EXHIBIT A

                                [FACE OF NOTE]

UNLESS THIS NOTE IS PRESENTED BY AN AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OF THE DEPOSITORY
TRUST COMPANY, A NEW YORK CORPORATION ("DTC"), TO THE ISSUER OR ITS AGENT FOR
REGISTRATION OF TRANSFER, EXCHANGE OR PAYMENT AND ANY CERTIFICATE ISSUED IS
REGISTERED IN THE NAME OF CEDE & CO. OR IN SUCH OTHER NAME AS IS REQUESTED BY AN
AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OF DTC AND ANY PAYMENT IS MADE TO CEDE & CO. OR TO
SUCH OTHER ENTITY AS IS REQUESTED BY AN AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OF DTC, ANY
TRANSFER, PLEDGE, OR OTHER USE HEREOF FOR VALUE OR OTHERWISE BY OR TO ANY PERSON
IS WRONGFUL INASMUCH AS THE REGISTERED OWNER HEREOF, CEDE & CO., HAS AN INTEREST
HEREIN.

UNLESS AND UNTIL THIS NOTE IS EXCHANGED IN WHOLE OR IN PART FOR NOTES IN
CERTIFICATED FORM, THIS NOTE MAY NOT BE TRANSFERRED EXCEPT AS A WHOLE BY DTC TO
A NOMINEE THEREOF OR BY A NOMINEE THEREOF TO DTC OR ANOTHER NOMINEE OF DTC OR BY
DTC OR ANY SUCH NOMINEE TO A SUCCESSOR OF DTC OR A NOMINEE OF SUCH SUCCESSOR.

REGISTERED                                                  REGISTERED

NO. 001                                         PRINCIPAL AMOUNT

CUSIP NO. 875484AC1                            **$100,000,000**

                     TANGER PROPERTIES LIMITED PARTNERSHIP

                          9-1/8% Senior Note due 2008

      Tanger Properties Limited Partnership, a limited partnership duly
organized and existing under the laws of North Carolina (herein called the
"Issuer"), for value received, hereby promises to pay to Cede & Co., or its
registered assigns, the principal sum of $100,000,000 (one hundred million
dollars) on February 15, 2008 (the "Maturity Date"), and to pay interest thereon
from and including February 15, 2001 or the most recent Interest Payment Date
(as defined below) to which interest has been paid or duly provided for, as the
case may be, semi-annually in arrears on August 15 and February 15 of each year
(each, an "Interest Payment Date"), commencing on February 15, at the rate of
9-1/8% per annum, until payment of said principal sum has been made or duly
provided for. Interest on this Note will be computed on the basis of a 360-day
year of twelve 30-day months.

      Interest on this Note on any Interest Payment Date will include the amount
of interest accrued from and including February 15, 2001 or the most recent
Interest Payment Date to which interest has been paid or duly provided for, as
the case may be, to but excluding the applicable Interest Payment Date or the
Maturity Date, as the case may be.

      The interest so payable and punctually paid or duly provided for on any
Interest Payment Date will be paid to the Holder in whose name this Note (or one
or more predecessor Notes) is

registered at the close of business on the "Regular Record Date" for such
payment, which will be 15 days (regardless of whether such day is a Business Day
(as defined below)) prior to such Interest Payment Date. Any interest not so
punctually paid or duly provided for shall forthwith cease to be payable to the
Holder on such Regular Record Date, and shall be paid to the Holder in whose
name this Note (or one or more predecessor Notes) is registered at the close of
business on a subsequent Special Record Date for the payment of such defaulted
interest (which shall be not more than 15 days and not less than 10 days prior
to the date of the payment of such defaulted interest) established by notice
given by mail by or on behalf of the Issuer to the Holders of the Notes not less
than 10 days prior to such Special Record Date.

      The principal of this Note payable on the Maturity Date will be paid by
the Issuer against presentation and surrender of this Note at the office or
agency of the Issuer maintained for that purpose in The City of New York. The
Issuer hereby initially designates the office of State Street Bank and Trust
Company, N.A., located at 61 Broadway, 15th Floor, New York, New York 10006, as
the office to be maintained by it where Notes may be presented for payment or
for registration of transfer or exchange and where notices or demands to or upon
the Issuer in respect of the Notes or the Indenture referred to on the reverse
hereof may be served.

      This Note will not be redeemable or repayable prior to the Maturity Date
and will not be subject to any sinking fund.

      If any Interest Payment Date or the Maturity Date falls on a day that is
not a Business Day, the required payment of interest or principal will be made
on the next Business Day with the same force and effect as if it were made on



the date such payment was due, and no interest shall accrue on the amount so
payable for the period from and after such Interest Payment Date or the Maturity
Date, as the case may be, to the date of such payment on such next Business Day.
"Business Day" means any day other than a Saturday, Sunday or other day on which
banking institutions in The City of New York are authorized or obligated by law,
regulation or executive order to be closed.

      All payments of principal and interest in respect of this Note will be
made by the Issuer in immediately available funds in such coin or currency of
the United States of America as at the time of payment is legal tender for the
payment of public and private debts.

      Reference is made to the further provisions of this Note set forth on the
reverse hereof. Such further provisions shall for all purposes have the same
effect as though fully set forth at this place.

      This Note shall not be entitled to the benefits of the Indenture or be
valid or become obligatory for any purpose until the Certificate of
Authentication hereon shall have been signed by the Trustee referred to on the
reverse hereof.
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      IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Issuer has caused this instrument to be duly
executed manually or by facsimile, by a duly authorized officer of its sole
General Partner.

Dated: February 15, 2001

                                     TANGER PROPERTIES LIMITED PARTNERSHIP,
                                     as Issuer

                                          By: Tanger GP Trust
                                              (its sole general partner)

                                          By:
                                             ---------------------------------
                                               Name:
                                               Title:

Attest:

- ------------------------------
Name:
Title:

                   TRUSTEE'S CERTIFICATE OF AUTHENTICATION

      This is one of the Securities of the series designated therein referred to
in the within-mentioned Indenture.

                              STATE STREET BANK AND TRUST COMPANY,
                              as Trustee

                              By:
                                  -------------------------------
                                    Authorized Officer
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[REVERSE OF NOTE]

                      TANGER PROPERTIES LIMITED PARTNERSHIP

                           9-1/8% Senior Note due 2008

      This Note is one of a duly authorized issue of debentures, notes, bonds,
or other evidences of indebtedness of the Issuer (hereinafter called the
"Securities") of the series hereinafter specified, all issued or to be issued
under and pursuant to an Indenture, dated as of March 1, 1996, as amended,
modified and supplemented from time to time (herein called the "Indenture"),



duly executed and delivered by the Issuer and the Guarantor to State Street Bank
and Trust Company, as Trustee (herein called the "Trustee," which term includes
any successor trustee under the Indenture with respect to the series of
Securities of which this Note is a part), to which Indenture and all indentures
supplemental thereto, including the Third Supplemental Indenture, dated as of
February 15, 2001, relating to the Notes reference is hereby made for a
description of the rights, limitations of rights, obligations, duties, and
immunities thereunder of the Trustee, the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Holders
of the Securities, and of the terms upon which the Securities are, and are to
be, authenticated and delivered. This Note is one of a series of Securities of
the Issuer designated as the "9-1/8% Senior Notes due 2008".

      In case an Event of Default with respect to this Note shall have occurred
and be continuing, the principal hereof may be accelerated, and upon such
acceleration shall become due and payable, in the manner, with the effect, and
subject to the conditions, provided in the Indenture.

      The Issuer may, without the consent of the holders of any series of notes,
create and issue additional notes in the future having the same terms other than
the date of original issuance and the date on which interest begins to accrue so
as to form a single series with the Notes. No additional notes may be issued if
an Event of Default has occurred with respect to the Notes.

      The Indenture contains provisions for defeasance of (i) the entire
indebtedness of the Notes or (ii) certain covenants and Events of Default with
respect to the Notes, in each case upon compliance with certain conditions set
forth therein, which apply to the Notes.

      The Indenture permits, with certain exceptions as therein provided, the
amendment thereof and the modification of the rights and obligations of the
Issuer and the Guarantor and the rights of the Holders of the Securities at any
time by the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Trustee with the consent of the
Holders of not less than a majority of the aggregate principal amount of all
Securities issued under the Indenture at the time outstanding and affected
thereby. Furthermore, provisions in the Indenture permit the Holders of not less
than a majority of the aggregate principal amount, in certain instances, of the
Outstanding Securities of any series to waive, on behalf of all of the Holders
of Securities of such series, compliance by the Issuer with certain provisions
of the Indenture and certain past defaults under the Indenture and their
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consequences. Any such consent or waiver by the Holder of this Note shall be
conclusive and binding upon such Holder and upon all future Holders of this Note
and other Notes issued upon the registration of transfer hereof or in exchange
hereof or in lieu hereof, whether or not such consent or waiver is made upon
this Note.

      No reference herein to the Indenture and no provision of this Note or the
Indenture shall alter or impair the obligation of the Issuer or the Guarantor,
which is absolute and unconditional, to pay the principal and interest on this
Note in the manner, at the respective times, at the rate and in the coin or
currency herein prescribed.

      This Note is issuable only in registered book-entry form without coupons,
in denominations of $1,000 and integral multiples thereof.

      The Notes may be exchanged for a like aggregate principal amount of Notes
of other authorized denominations at the office or agency of the Issuer in The
City of New York, in the manner and subject to the limitations provided herein
and in the Indenture, but without the payment of any service charge except for
any tax or other governmental charge imposed in connection therewith. Upon due
presentment for registration of transfer of the Notes at the office or agency of
the Issuer in The City of New York, one or more new Notes of authorized
denominations in an equal aggregate principal amount will be issued to the
transferee in exchange therefor, subject to the limitations provided herein and
in the Indenture, but without the payment of any service charge except for any
tax or other governmental charge imposed in connection therewith.

      Prior to due presentment of this Note for registration of transfer, the
Issuer, the Guarantor and the Trustee or any authorized agent of the Issuer, the
Guarantor or the Trustee may deem and treat the Person in whose name this Note
is registered as the absolute owner and Holder hereof (whether or not this Note
shall be overdue and notwithstanding any notation of ownership or other writing
hereon) for all purposes, and neither the Issuer, the Guarantor or the Trustee
nor any authorized agent of the Issuer, the Guarantor or the Trustee shall be
affected by any notice to the contrary.

      The Indenture and the Notes shall be governed by, and construed in
accordance with, the laws of the State of New York applicable to agreements made
or instruments entered into and, in each case, performed in said State.

      Capitalized terms used but not defined herein shall have the respective
meanings assigned to them in the Indenture.
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                                    GUARANTEE
                                       OF
                       TANGER FACTORY OUTLET CENTERS, INC.

      For value received, Tanger Factory Outlet Centers, Inc., a North Carolina
corporation (herein called the "Guarantor"), hereby unconditionally guarantees
to the Holder of the Note upon which this Guarantee is endorsed the due and
punctual payment of the principal of and interest on said Note provided for
pursuant to the terms hereof, when and as the same shall become due and payable,
whether at maturity, upon acceleration, or otherwise, in accordance with the
terms of said Note and the Indenture. In case of the failure of the Issuer
punctually to pay any such principal and/or interest, the Guarantor hereby
agrees to cause any such payment to be made punctually when and as the same
shall become due and payable, whether at maturity, upon acceleration, or
otherwise, and as if such payment were made by the Issuer.

      The Guarantor hereby agrees that its obligations hereunder shall be as
principal and not merely as surety, and shall be absolute, irrevocable and
unconditional, irrespective of, and shall be unaffected by, any invalidity,
irregularity or unenforceability of said Note or the Indenture, any failure to
enforce the provisions of said Note or the Indenture, or any waiver,
modification, consent or indulgence granted with respect thereto by the Holder
of said Note or the Trustee, the recovery of any judgment against the Issuer or
any action to enforce the same, or any other circumstances which may otherwise
constitute a legal or equitable discharge of a surety or guarantor. The
Guarantor hereby waives diligence, presentment, demand of payment, filing of
claims with a court in the event of merger, insolvency or bankruptcy of the
Issuer, any right to require a proceeding first against the Issuer, protest or
notice with respect to said Note or the indebtedness evidenced thereby and all
demands whatsoever, and covenants that this Guarantee will not be discharged
except by payment in full of the principal of and interest on said Note and the
complete performance of all other obligations contained in said Note and the
Indenture insofar as they relate to said Note.

      This Guarantee shall continue to be effective or be reinstated, as the
case may be, if at any time payment of said Note, in whole or in part, is
rescinded or must otherwise be restored to the Issuer or the Guarantor upon the
bankruptcy, liquidation or reorganization of the Issuer or otherwise.

      The Guarantor shall be subrogated to all rights of the Holder of said Note
against the Issuer in respect of any amounts paid to such Holder by the
Guarantor pursuant to the provisions of this Guarantee; PROVIDED, HOWEVER, that
the Guarantor shall not be entitled to enforce, or to receive any payments
arising out of or based upon, such right of subrogation until the principal of
and interest on said Note shall have been paid in full.

      The Guarantor hereby certifies and warrants that all acts, conditions and
things required to be done and performed and to have happened precedent to the
creation and issuance of this Guarantee and to constitute the same the valid
obligation of the Guarantor have been done and performed and have happened in
due compliance with all applicable laws.
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      This Guarantee shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the
laws of the State of New York applicable to agreements entered into and, in each
case, performed in said State.

      IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Guarantor has caused this Guarantee to be duly
executed by its duly authorized officer under its corporate seal.

                                    TANGER FACTORY OUTLET CENTERS, INC.,
                                    as Guarantor

                                    By:
                                        --------------------------------
                                        Name:
                                        Title:

Attest:

- ----------------------------------
Name:
Title:
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                                  ABBREVIATIONS

      The following abbreviations, when used in the inscription on the face of
this Note, shall be construed as though they were written out in full according
to applicable laws or regulations:

<TABLE>
<S>                                        <C>
TEN COM - as tenants in common             UNIF GIFT MIN ACT - ______ Custodian _____
                                                               (Cust)          (Minor)
TEN ENT - as tenants by the entireties

JT TEN  - as joint tenants with right of         under Uniform Gifts to Minors

          survivorship and not as tenants        Act_____________________

          in common                                       (State)
</TABLE>

      Additional abbreviations may also be used though not in the above list.

                                   ASSIGNMENT

      FOR VALUE RECEIVED, the undersigned hereby sell(s), assign(s) and
transfer(s) unto________________________________________________________________

_______________________________________________________________________________.

PLEASE INSERT SOCIAL SECURITY OR OTHER IDENTIFYING NUMBER OF ASSIGNEE

                        ---------------------------------

                        ---------------------------------

================================================================================

                 (Please print or Typewrite Name and Address
                    Including Postal Zip Code of Assignee)

- --------------------------------------------------------------------------------

the within Note and all rights thereunder, and hereby irrevocably constitutes
and appoints____________________________________________________________________

________________________________________________________________________________

to transfer said Note on the books of the Company, with full power of
substitution in the premises.

Dated:__________________________

Signature Guaranteed

- ----------------------------        -----------------------------

NOTICE: Signature must be           NOTICE: The signature to this
guaranteed by an eligible           assignment must correspond
Guarantor Institution               with the name as written upon
(banks, stockbrokers,               the face of the within Note
savings and loan associations       in every particular, without
and credit unions) with             alteration or enlargement or
membership in an approved           any change whatever.
signature guarantee medallion
program pursuant to Securities
and Exchange Commission
Rule 17Ad-15.


